false 0000101594 false true false true US Energy Corp DEF 14A 0000101594 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 2024-12-31 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 iso4217:USD 0000101594 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:DvddsOrOthrErngsPdOnEqtyAwrdsNtOthrwsRflctdInTtlCompForCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:DvddsOrOthrErngsPdOnEqtyAwrdsNtOthrwsRflctdInTtlCompForCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:DvddsOrOthrErngsPdOnEqtyAwrdsNtOthrwsRflctdInTtlCompForCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValAsOfVstngDtOfPrrYrEqtyAwrdsVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValAsOfVstngDtOfPrrYrEqtyAwrdsVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValAsOfVstngDtOfPrrYrEqtyAwrdsVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValOfOutsdngAndUnvstdEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValOfOutsdngAndUnvstdEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValOfOutsdngAndUnvstdEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:VstngDtFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdAndVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:VstngDtFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdAndVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:VstngDtFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdAndVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:YrEndFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInCvrdYrOutsdngAndUnvstdMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:YrEndFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInCvrdYrOutsdngAndUnvstdMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:YrEndFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInCvrdYrOutsdngAndUnvstdMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:EqtyAwrdsInSummryCompstnTblForAplblYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:EqtyAwrdsInSummryCompstnTblForAplblYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:EqtyAwrdsInSummryCompstnTblForAplblYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:PeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:PeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:DvddsOrOthrErngsPdOnEqtyAwrdsNtOthrwsRflctdInTtlCompForCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:DvddsOrOthrErngsPdOnEqtyAwrdsNtOthrwsRflctdInTtlCompForCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:DvddsOrOthrErngsPdOnEqtyAwrdsNtOthrwsRflctdInTtlCompForCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValAsOfVstngDtOfPrrYrEqtyAwrdsVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValAsOfVstngDtOfPrrYrEqtyAwrdsVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValAsOfVstngDtOfPrrYrEqtyAwrdsVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValOfOutsdngAndUnvstdEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValOfOutsdngAndUnvstdEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsMember ecd:PeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:ChngInFrValOfOutsdngAndUnvstdEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsMember ecd:PeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:VstngDtFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdAndVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:VstngDtFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdAndVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:VstngDtFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdAndVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:YrEndFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInCvrdYrOutsdngAndUnvstdMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:YrEndFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInCvrdYrOutsdngAndUnvstdMember ecd:PeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:YrEndFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInCvrdYrOutsdngAndUnvstdMember ecd:PeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0000101594 ecd:EqtyAwrdsInSummryCompstnTblForAplblYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000101594 ecd:EqtyAwrdsInSummryCompstnTblForAplblYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000101594 ecd:EqtyAwrdsInSummryCompstnTblForAplblYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 thunderdome:item

Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities

Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No. )

Filed by the Registrant ☒

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant ☐

Check the appropriate box:

☐ | Preliminary Proxy Statement

☐ | Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))

☒ | Definitive Proxy Statement
☐ | Definitive Additional Materials

☐ | Soliciting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12

U.S. Energy Corp.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check all boxes that apply):

☒ | No fee required

☐ | Fee paid previously with preliminary materials

☐ | Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11

Table of Contents

U.S. ENERGY CORP.

1616 Voss, Suite 725

Houston, TX 77057

Notice of 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of

April 17, 2025

Dear Stockholders:

We are pleased to provide you with notice of our 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the “Annual Meeting”). The timing, location and summary of each of the proposals to be voted upon are as follows:

Date: | May 16, 2025 | Time: | 9:00 AM CDT
Place: | 1616 Voss, Suite 725 Houston, TX 77057 |  |

Purposes: | 1. | To elect one nominee as a Class Three director, as identified in the accompanying Proxy Statement (Duane H. King) to serve until the third succeeding annual meeting of stockholders (to be held in 2028) and until his successor has been duly elected or appointed and qualified;
| 2. | To ratify the appointment of Weaver & Tidwell, L.L.P. as our independent auditor for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2025;
| 3. | Advisory vote to approve named executive officer compensation; and
| 4. | To approve such other business as may arise that can properly be conducted at the Annual Meeting, or any adjournment or postponement thereof in accordance with the Bylaws of the Company.

The formal Proxy Statement that follows this letter provides extensive background information about each of the proposals, along with the recommendations of our Board of Directors to vote in favor of each of the proposals.

Only stockholders of record at the close of business on April 11, 2025 are entitled to receive notice of and to vote at the Annual Meeting. The Notice of the 2025 Annual Meeting, this Proxy Statement and a copy of our Annual Report for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2024 and the means to vote by internet are available at www.proxyvote.com. Please read this information carefully before voting your proxy.

The Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”) has adopted rules regarding how companies must provide proxy materials to their stockholders. These rules are often referred to as “notice and access,” under which a company may select either of the following options for making proxy materials available to its stockholders:

| ● | the full set delivery option; or

| ● | the notice only option.

i

Table of Contents

A company may use a single method for all of its stockholders, or use full set delivery for some while adopting the notice only option for others.

Under the full set delivery option, a company delivers all proxy materials to its stockholders by mail. In addition to delivery of proxy materials to stockholders, the company must post all proxy materials on a publicly-accessible website and provide information to stockholders about how to access the website.

In connection with the Annual Meeting, we have elected to use the full set option.

Whether or not you plan to attend the meeting, please take the time to vote:

● | Via the internet – Go to the website shown on your proxy card;

● | Via telephone – Call the toll-free number shown on your proxy card; or

● | Via mail – Complete, sign and date your proxy card (if you requested one) and mail it in the postage paid envelope.

If you were a stockholder of record at the close of business on April 11, 2025, you may attend and vote at the Annual Meeting. The names of stockholders of record entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting will be available for review at the Annual Meeting.

If you wish to attend the Annual Meeting and vote in person, but you hold your shares through a broker or other nominee (i.e., your shares are held in “street name”), contact your broker or nominee promptly to obtain a “legal proxy,” which you must bring to the meeting in order to vote in person at the meeting. Thank you for your support for the recommendations of our Board of Directors.

| By Order of the Board of Directors |
| /s/ John A. Weinzierl |
| Chairman |

ii

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL INFORMATION | 1
| WHO CAN VOTE |  | 1
| QUORUM AND VOTING RIGHTS |  | 1
| BROKER DISCRETIONARY VOTES | 1
| LIST OF STOCKHOLDERS ENTITLED TO VOTE AT ANNUAL MEETING | 2
| ATTENDANCE AT THE ANNUAL MEETING | 2
| VOTING PROCESS | 2
| CONFIDENTIAL VOTING | 3
| CONDUCT AT THE MEETING | 3
| MAILING COSTS AND SOLICITATION OF PROXIES |  | 3
| VOTES NEEDED | 3
| HOW YOUR PROXY WILL BE VOTED; RECOMMENDATION OF THE BOARD | 3
| GRANTING YOUR PROXY | 4
| REVOKING YOUR PROXY |  | 4
| PROXY SOLICITATION | 4
| HOUSEHOLDING | 4
| REQUIREMENTS AND DEADLINES FOR STOCKHOLDERS TO SUBMIT PROPOSALS FOR 20265 ANNUAL MEETING | 5
| COPIES OF OUR ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K |  | 6
| VOTING RESULTS | 6
| APPRAISAL AND DISSENTERS’ RIGHTS |  | 6
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND WEBSITE LINKS | 6
INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE |  | 6
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE | 7
| BOARD LEADERSHIP STRUCTURE |  | 7
| COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD | 7
| DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE |  | 7
| MEETINGS OF THE BOARD | 8
| FAMILY RELATIONSHIPS AMONGST DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS | 8
| ATTENDANCE AT ANNUAL MEETINGS BY DIRECTORS | 8
| EXECUTIVE SESSIONS OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS | 8
| COMMUNICATIONS FROM STOCKHOLDERS TO THE BOARD | 8
| AUDIT COMMITTEE | 8
| COMPENSATION COMMITTEE |  | 9
| COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION | 10
| NOMINATING AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE |  | 10
| RISK OVERSIGHT | 11
| COMPENSATION RISK ASSESSMENT | 11
| ARRANGEMENTS BETWEEN OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS | 12
| OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS |  | 12
| INVOLVEMENT IN CERTAIN LEGAL PROCEEDINGS | 12
| POLICY ON EQUITY OWNERSHIP |  | 12
| COMPENSATION RECOVERY AND CLAWBACK POLICIES | 13
| INSIDER TRADING/ANTI-HEDGING POLICIES | 13
| POLICY ON TIMING OF AWARD GRANTS | 13
| CODE OF CONDUCT | 13
| WEBSITE AVAILABILITY OF DOCUMENTS | 14
| NOMINATING AND VOTING AGREEMENT AND BOARD APPOINTMENT RIGHTS | 14
PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF VOTING SECURITIES AND OWNERSHIP BY OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS | 16
| SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF MANAGEMENT AND CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT | 16
| CHANGE OF CONTROL | 19

iii

Table of Contents

INFORMATION ABOUT OUR EXECUTIVE OFFICERS | 19
REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE | 20
EXECUTIVE AND DIRECTOR COMPENSATION | 21
| SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE | 21
| PAY VERSUS PERFORMANCE | 22
| RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN “COMPENSATION ACTUALLY PAID” AND PERFORMANCE | 24
| OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT FISCAL YEAR-END | 25
| EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENTS | 25
| POTENTIAL PAYMENTS UPON TERMINATION OR CHANGE IN CONTROL | 25
| DIRECTORS COMPENSATION | 29
| COMPENSATION RISK ASSESSMENT | 29
EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION | 30
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS | 32
| FAMILY EMPLOYMENT | 32
| RELATED PERSON TRANSACTION POLICY | 32
| RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS | 33
| NOMINATING AND VOTING AGREEMENT. | 33
| INDEMNIFICATION AGREEMENTS | 33
DELINQUENT SECTION 16(A) REPORTS | 33
PROPOSAL 1: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS | 34
| DIRECTORS | 34
| BUSINESS EXPERIENCE OF DIRECTORS | 35
| DIRECTOR NOMINEE | 35
| CONTINUING DIRECTORS | 36
| BOARD RECOMMENDATION | 37
PROPOSAL 2: RATIFICATION OF THE APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS | 38
| APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM | 38
| PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTING FEES AND SERVICES | 39
| RELATIONSHIP WITH INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS | 39
| BOARD RECOMMENDATION | 39
PROPOSAL 3: ADVISORY VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION | 40
| GENERAL INFORMATION | 40
| BOARD RECOMMENDATION | 40
ADDITIONAL FILINGS | 40
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE | 41
OTHER MATTERS | 41
INTEREST OF CERTAIN PERSONS IN OR OPPOSITION TO MATTERS TO BE ACTED UPON | 41
COMPANY CONTACT INFORMATION | 41

iv

Table of Contents

U.S. ENERGY CORP.

1616 Voss, Suite 725

Houston, TX 77057

PROXY STATEMENT

FOR 2025 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

TO BE HELD ON May 16, 2025

This proxy statement (“Proxy Statement”) is provided in connection with a solicitation of proxies by the Board of Directors (the “Board”) of U.S. Energy Corp. (“U.S. Energy”, the “Company”, “we”, “our”, or “us”) for the 2025 annual meeting of stockholders to be held on May 16, 2025, at 9:00 AM CDT, at the Houston offices of U.S. Energy, 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, Texas 77057 (the “Annual Meeting”), and at any adjournments or postponements of the meeting. On or about April 17, 2025, we are first mailing the Notice of 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and Proxy Statement to stockholders.

GENERAL INFORMATION

Who Can Vote

Only holders of our common stock (“Common Stock”) at the close of business on the record date of April 11, 2025, are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting. As of April 11, 2025 (the “Record Date”) there were 34,026,032 shares of our Common Stock issued and outstanding, all of which are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting.

You may hold your shares “of record” or in “street name.” The difference between stockholders of record and street name holders is:

| ● | Stockholder of Record. If your shares are registered directly in your own name with our transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company, Inc., you are considered to be the holder of record of those shares, and you may vote directly via internet, by telephone, by mail or in person.

| ● | Street Name Stockholder. If your shares are held in a stock brokerage account or by a broker or other nominee, you are considered the “street name” holder and the beneficial owner of those shares, and you have the right to direct your broker or nominee how to vote. However, since you are not the stockholder of record, you may not vote those shares in person at the Annual Meeting unless you obtain a “legal proxy,” which you must bring to the Annual Meeting in order to vote in person at the meeting.

Quorum and Voting Rights

A quorum for the Annual Meeting will exist if a majority of the voting power of the stockholders is present at the meeting, in person or represented by properly executed proxies delivered prior to the meeting. Shares of Common Stock present at the meeting that abstain/withhold from voting, or that are the subject of “broker non-votes,” will be counted as present for the purposes of determining a quorum.

You are entitled to one vote for each share of U.S. Energy Common Stock you hold. There is no cumulative voting at the Annual Meeting.

Broker Discretionary Votes

Under current New York Stock Exchange (“NYSE”) rules and interpretations that govern broker non-votes: (i) Proposal No. 1 for the election of directors is considered a non-discretionary matter, and a broker will lack the authority to vote uninstructed shares at their discretion on such proposal; (ii) Proposal No. 2 for the ratification of the appointment of Weaver & Tidwell, L.L.P. as our independent auditor for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2025, is considered a discretionary matter, and a broker will be permitted to exercise its discretion to vote uninstructed shares on the proposal; and (iii) Proposal No. 3 for the approval, on an advisory basis, of the 2024 compensation of the Company’s named executive officers, is considered a non-discretionary matter, and a broker will lack the authority to vote uninstructed shares at their discretion on such proposal. Because NYSE Rule 452 applies to all brokers that are members of the NYSE, this prohibition applies to the Annual Meeting even though our Common Stock is listed on the Nasdaq Capital Market (“Nasdaq”).

1

Table of Contents

Accordingly, if your broker does not receive instructions from you, your broker will not be able to vote your shares on any of the matters other than the ratification of our independent auditor, and a “broker non-vote” will occur with respect to those matters.

List of Stockholders Entitled to Vote at Annual Meeting

A complete list of stockholders entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting will be available at our principal executive offices, for any purpose germane to the Annual Meeting, during ordinary business hours, for a period of ten days prior to the Annual Meeting.

Attendance at the Annual Meeting

Attendance at the Annual Meeting is limited to holders of record of our Common Stock, at the close of business on the Record Date, and the Company’s guests. Admission will be on a first-come, first-served basis. You will be asked to present valid government-issued picture identification, such as a driver’s license or passport, in order to be admitted into the Annual Meeting. If your shares are held in the name of a bank, broker or other nominee and you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, you must present proof of your ownership of our Common Stock, such as a bank or brokerage account statement indicating that you owned shares of our Common Stock at the close of business on the Record Date, in order to be admitted. For safety and security reasons, no cameras, recording equipment or other electronic devices will be permitted in the Annual Meeting. A written agenda and rules of procedure for the Annual Meeting will be distributed to those persons in attendance at the Annual Meeting.

Voting Process

If you are a stockholder of record, there are four ways to vote:

| ● | At the Annual Meeting. You may vote during the meeting.

| ● | Via the Internet. You may vote by proxy via the Internet by following the instructions provided in the notice.

| ● | By Telephone. If you request printed copies of the proxy materials by mail, you may vote by proxy by calling the toll-free number found on the proxy card or notice.

| ● | By Mail. If you request printed copies of the proxy materials by mail, you may vote by proxy by filling out the proxy card and returning it in the envelope provided.

2

Table of Contents

Confidential Voting

Independent inspectors count the votes. Your individual vote is kept confidential from us unless special circumstances exist. For example, a copy of your proxy card will be sent to us if you write comments on the card, as necessary to meet applicable legal requirements, or to assert or defend claims for or against the Company.

Conduct at the Meeting

The Chairman of the Annual Meeting has broad responsibility and legal authority to conduct the Annual Meeting in an orderly and timely manner. This authority includes establishing rules for stockholders who wish to address the meeting. Only stockholders or their valid proxy holders may address the meeting. Copies of these rules will be available at the meeting. The Chairman may also exercise broad discretion in recognizing stockholders who wish to speak and in determining the extent of discussion on each item of business. In light of the number of business items on this year’s agenda and the need to conclude the meeting within a reasonable period of time, we cannot ensure that every stockholder who wishes to speak on an item of business will be able to do so.

Mailing Costs and Solicitation of Proxies

In addition to solicitation by use of the mails, certain of our officers and employees may solicit the return of proxies personally or by telephone, electronic mail or facsimile. Our employees and directors may solicit proxies by telephone or other means, if necessary; they will not receive additional compensation for these services. We have not and do not anticipate retaining a third-party proxy solicitation firm to solicit proxies on behalf of the Board. The cost of any solicitation of proxies will be borne by us. Arrangements may also be made with brokerage firms and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for the forwarding of material to, and solicitation of proxies from, the beneficial owners of our securities held of record at the close of business on the record date by such persons. We will reimburse such brokerage firms, custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred by them in connection with any such activities.

Votes Needed

On Proposal 1, Election of Directors, nominees in a number equal to the seats to be filled on the Board (one member) who receive a plurality of votes cast will be elected as directors. If you withhold your shares from voting, your shares will not be counted for any director. Withheld votes and broker non-votes will have no effect on the election of directors.

Proposals 2 and 3, and any other matter which properly comes before the meeting in accordance with the Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company (the “Bylaws”), will be approved or ratified, as the case may be, if they receive the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority in voting power of the votes cast (excluding abstentions and broker non-votes) on such matter. Abstentions and broker non-votes are not considered votes cast, and they will have no effect on such proposals, except to the extent they result in any proposal failing to reach the required threshold for approval, if any.

How Your Proxy Will Be Voted; Recommendation of the Board

The Board is soliciting a proxy to provide you with the opportunity to vote on all matters scheduled to come before the meeting (as stated in the Notice of Annual Meeting which accompanies this Proxy Statement), whether or not you attend in person.

The Board recommends you vote as follows on the three proposals stated in the Proxy Statement:

| ● | “For” the one nominee in Proposal 1 – i.e., the election of one Class Three director (Duane H. King) to serve until the third succeeding annual meeting of stockholders (to be held in 2028) and until his successor has been duly elected or appointed and qualified;

| ● | “For” Proposal 2 – the ratification of the appointment of Weaver & Tidwell, L.L.P. as the independent auditor of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2025; and

| ● | “For” Proposal 3 – advisory vote to approve named executive officer compensation.

3

Table of Contents

Granting Your Proxy

Your shares will be voted as you specify if you properly complete and return the appropriate form of proxy. If you make no specifications, your proxy will be voted in favor of each proposal listed above.

We do not expect any matters to be presented for action at the meeting other than the matters stated in the Notice of Annual Meeting accompanying this Proxy Statement. However, as permitted by Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”) Rule 14a-4(c), the proxy will confer discretionary authority with respect to any other matter that may properly come before the meeting. The persons named as proxies intend to vote in accordance with their judgment on any such matters.

Revoking Your Proxy

If you are a stockholder of record and submit a proxy, you may revoke it later or submit a revised proxy at any time before it is voted. You also may attend the meeting in person and vote by ballot, which would cancel any proxy you previously submitted. If you are a street name stockholder and you vote by proxy, you may change your vote prior to the meeting by submitting new voting instructions to your broker or other nominee in accordance with that entity’s procedures.

Householding

The SEC has adopted rules that permit companies and intermediaries (e.g., brokers) to satisfy the delivery requirements for proxy materials or Notice of Availability, as applicable with respect to two or more stockholders sharing the same address by delivering a single set of proxy materials or Notice of Availability, as applicable. This process, which is commonly referred to as “householding,” potentially results in extra convenience for stockholders, cost savings for companies and conservation of paper products. We have adopted this “householding” procedure.

If, at any time, you no longer wish to participate in “householding” and would prefer to receive a separate set of proxy materials or Notice of Availability, as applicable, you may:

| ● | send a written request to the Company’s corporate headquarters, 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, Texas 77057; Attention: Ryan L. Smith, Chief Executive Officer or call (303) 993-3200, if you are a stockholder of record; or

| ● | notify your broker, if you hold your shares in street name.

Upon receipt of your request, we will promptly deliver a separate set of proxy materials or Notice of Availability, as applicable, to you. You may also contact us as described above if you are receiving multiple copies of our proxy materials and would like to receive only one copy in the future.

4

Table of Contents

Requirements and Deadlines for Stockholders to Submit Proposals For 2026 Annual Meeting

Proxy Statement Proposals

Pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act, if a stockholder wants to submit a proposal for inclusion in our proxy materials for the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders, it must be received by our Secretary by no later than the 120th day preceding the one-year anniversary on the date on which this proxy statement is released to the Company’s stockholders, or by no later than December 18, 2025, unless the date of the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders is more than 30 days before or after the anniversary of our 2025 annual meeting, in which case the proposal must be received at least ten (10) days before we begin to print and mail our proxy materials and must otherwise comply with Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act. In order to avoid controversy, stockholders should submit proposals by means, including electronic means, which permit them to prove the date of delivery.

Other Proposals and Nominations

For any proposal or director nomination that is not submitted for inclusion in next year’s proxy statement pursuant to the process set forth above, but is instead sought to be presented directly at the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders, stockholders are advised to review our Amended and Restated Bylaws as they contain requirements with respect to advance notice of stockholder proposals and director nominations. To be timely, the notice must be received at our principal executive offices not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the date of the annual meeting of stockholders. Accordingly, any such stockholder proposal or director nomination must be received between January 16, 2026 and the close of business on February 16, 2026 for the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders. In the event that the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders is convened more than 30 days prior to or delayed by more than 60 days after the anniversary of the 2025 annual meeting, notice by the stockholder, to be timely, must be received no later than (i) the 90th day prior to the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders and (ii) the tenth day following the day on which we publicly announce the date of the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders. All proposals should be sent to our principal executive offices at 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, TX 77057, Attention: Corporate Secretary. These advance notice provisions are in addition to, and separate from, the requirements that a stockholder must meet in order to have a proposal included in the proxy statement under the rules of the SEC.

A proxy granted by a stockholder will give discretionary authority to the proxies to vote on any matters introduced pursuant to the above advance notice bylaw provisions, subject to applicable rules of the SEC.

Copies of our Amended and Restated Bylaws are filed as, or incorporated by reference as, an exhibit to our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, which is available at www.sec.gov available by request to the Secretary at 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, TX 77057.

In addition to satisfying the deadlines in the advance notice provisions of our Amended and Restated Bylaws, a stockholder who intends to solicit proxies pursuant to Rule 14a-19 in support of nominee(s) submitted under these advance notice provisions for the 2026 annual meeting must notify our Secretary in writing not later than May 16, 2026 and comply with the other requirements of Rule 14a-19(b).

All submissions to, or requests from, the Secretary of the Company should be made to: U.S. Energy Corp., 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, TX 77057.

The Chairperson of the annual meeting of stockholders has the sole authority to determine whether any nomination or other proposal has been properly brought before the meeting in accordance with our Amended and Restated Bylaws. If we receive a proposal other than pursuant to Rule 14a-8 or a nomination for the 2026 annual meeting, and such nomination or other proposal is not delivered within the time frame specified in our Amended and Restated Bylaws, then the person(s) appointed by the Board and named in the proxies for the 2026 annual meeting may exercise discretionary voting power if a vote is taken with respect to that nomination or other proposal.

5

Table of Contents

Copies of Our Annual Report on Form 10-K

The Notice of the 2025 Annual Meeting, this Proxy Statement and a copy of our Annual Report for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2024 and the means to vote by internet are available at www.proxyvote.com. We encourage you to read our Annual Report. It includes our audited financial statements and provides information about our business.

Additionally, promptly upon receiving a written request from any stockholder, we will send to the stockholder without charge a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2024, with exhibits, as filed with the SEC. Please address your request to the Company’s corporate headquarters, 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, Texas 77057; Attention: Ryan L. Smith, Chief Executive Officer.

Voting Results

The preliminary voting results will be announced at the Annual Meeting. The final voting results will be tallied by the inspector of voting and published in the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, which the Company is required to file with the SEC within four business days following the Annual Meeting.

Appraisal and Dissenters’ Rights

No appraisal and dissenters’ rights will be available to any stockholder in connection with any proposal described herein which is proposed to be voted on at the Annual Meeting.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND WEBSITE LINKS

Statements in this Proxy Statement that are “forward-looking statements” are based on current expectations and assumptions that are subject to risks and uncertainties. In some cases, forward-looking statements can be identified by terminology such as “may,” “should,” “potential,” “continue,” “expects,” “anticipates,” “intends,” “plans,” “believes,” “estimates,” and similar expressions. These forward-looking statements are based on our current estimates and assumptions and, as such, involve uncertainty and risk. Actual results could differ materially from projected results.

We do not assume any obligation to update information contained in this document, except as required by federal securities laws. Although this Proxy Statement may remain available on our website or elsewhere, its continued availability does not indicate that we are reaffirming or confirming any of the information contained herein. Neither our website nor its contents are a part of this Proxy Statement.

Our business results are subject to a variety of risks, including those considerations or risks that are reflected as “Risk Factors” in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K, as well as elsewhere in our filings with the SEC. If any of these considerations or risks materialize, our expectations (or underlying assumptions) may change or not be realized and our performance may be adversely affected. Therefore, you should not rely unduly on any forward-looking statements. Website links included in this Proxy Statement are for convenience only. The content in any website links included in this Proxy Statement is not incorporated herein and does not constitute a part of this Proxy Statement.

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

To the extent that this proxy statement has been or will be specifically incorporated by reference into any other filing of the Company under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”), or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), the section of this proxy statement titled “Audit Committee Report”, “Pay Versus Performance”, and “Relationship Between “Compensation Actually Paid” and Performance (to the extent permitted by the rules of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC” or the “Commission”)) shall not be deemed to be so incorporated, unless specifically provided otherwise in such filing.

6

Table of Contents

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The Company promotes accountability for adherence to honest and ethical conduct; endeavors to provide full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable disclosure in reports and documents that the Company files with the SEC and in other public communications made by the Company; and strives to be compliant with applicable governmental laws, rules and regulations.

Board Leadership Structure

Our Board has the responsibility for selecting our appropriate leadership structure. In making leadership structure determinations, the Board considers many factors, including the specific needs of our business and what is in the best interests of our stockholders. Our current leadership structure is comprised of a separate Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Weinzierl currently serves as Chairman of the Board and Mr. Smith serves as Chief Executive Officer of the Company. The Board does not have a policy as to whether the Chairman should be an independent director, an affiliated director, or a member of management. Our Board believes that the Company’s current leadership structure is appropriate because it effectively allocates authority, responsibility, and oversight between management (the Company’s Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Smith) and the members of our Board. It does this by giving primary responsibility for the operational leadership and strategic direction of the Company to its Chief Executive Officer, while enabling our Chairman to facilitate our Board’s oversight of management, promote communication between management and our Board, and support our Board’s consideration of key governance matters. The Board believes that its programs for overseeing risk, as described below, would be effective under a variety of leadership frameworks and therefore do not materially affect its choice of structure.

The Board evaluates its structure periodically, as well as when warranted by specific circumstances in order to assess which structure is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders based on the evolving needs of the Company. This approach provides the Board appropriate flexibility to determine the leadership structure best suited to support the dynamic demands of our business.

Committees of the Board

The Board of Directors currently maintains an Audit Committee, Compensation Committee, Nominating and Governance Committee, the membership of each of which is set forth below:

|  |  |  |  |  | Audit |  | Compensation |  | Nominating and Governance
|  | Independent |  | Director Class |  | Committee |  | Committee |  | Committee
Ryan L. Smith |  |  |  | Two |  |  |  |  |  |
John A. Weinzierl(1) |  | X |  | One |  |  |  |  |  | C
James W. Denny III |  | X |  | Two |  | M |  |  |  | M
Randall D. Keys |  | X |  | One |  | C |  | M |  |
D. Stephen Slack |  | X |  | One |  | M |  | C |  |
Duane H. King |  | X |  | Three |  |  |  |  |  | M
Joshua Batchelor* |  | X |  | Three |  |  |  |  |  |

(1) Chairman of Board of Directors.

C – Chairman of Committee.

M – Member.

* Not standing for re-election at the Annual Meeting.

In June 2024, the Board formed a Special Committee comprised of D. Stephen Slack, James W. Denny III, Joshua Batchelor, and Randall D. Keys, with Randall D. Keys serving as the Chairperson, each independent members of the Board, to review a proposed transaction between the Company and Synergy Offshore LLC, which is directly and indirectly owned by directors John A. Weinzierl and Duane H. King.

In March 2025, the Board confirmed and ratified the chair and committee members of the committees and the establishment of an Operations Committee, made up of Duane H. King, Chairman, James W. Denny III and Joshua Batchelor, which is tasked with overseeing the Company’s operations.

Director Independence

The Board has affirmatively determined that each of Mr. John A. Weinzierl, Mr. Joshua Batchelor; Mr. Duane H. King; Mr. Randall D. Keys; Mr. D. Stephen Slack and Mr. James W. Denny III is an independent director as defined under the NASDAQ rules governing members of boards of directors, and has no relationship that would interfere with the exercise of independent judgment in carrying out the responsibilities of a director. The Board makes these determinations in accordance with NASDAQ’s listing standards for the independence of directors and the SEC’s rules. Because Mr. Smith serves as our Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Smith is not independent. A majority of the Board is comprised of independent directors.

In assessing director independence, the Board considers, among other matters, the nature and extent of any business relationships, including transactions conducted, between the Company and each director and between the Company and any organization for which one of our directors is a director or executive officer or with which one of our directors is otherwise affiliated.

7

Table of Contents

In addition, the Audit Committee (consisting of three members), the Compensation Committee (consisting of two members), and the Nominating and Governance Committee (consisting of three members) are each comprised solely of independent directors as required under the applicable requirements of NASDAQ and the SEC.

The Compensation Committee members also qualify as “non-employee directors” within the meaning of Section 16 of the Exchange Act and each member of the Audit Committee complies with Rule 10A-3 of the Exchange Act.

Meetings of the Board

The Board consists of seven members and it has primary responsibility for directing management of the business. During the fiscal year that ended on December 31, 2024, the Board held four meetings and took various other actions via the unanimous written consent of the Board of Directors and the various committees described below. Each director attended 100% of all of the Board of Directors meetings and committee meetings of the committees on which they served, during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2024.

Family Relationships amongst Directors and Officers

There are no family relationships among our directors and executive officers.

Attendance at Annual Meetings by Directors

Directors are encouraged, but not required, to attend annual meetings. At the Company’s last annual meeting held on May 17, 2024, all directors were in attendance in person or via telephone.

Executive Sessions of the Board of Directors

The independent members of the Board of Directors of the Company meet in executive session (with no management directors or management present) from time to time, but at least once annually. The executive sessions include whatever topics the independent directors deem appropriate.

Communications from Stockholders to the Board

The independent directors have established a process for collecting and organizing communications from stockholders. Stockholders may send communications to the Board by addressing their communications to the Company’s corporate headquarters, 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, Texas 77057; Attention: Ryan Smith, Chief Executive Officer. Pursuant to this process, the Chief Executive Officer then reviews the communications, determines which of the communications address matters of substance that should be considered by all directors and sends those communications to all the directors for their consideration.

Upon receipt of any communication that is clearly marked “Confidential,” our Chief Executive Officer will not open the communication, but will note the date the communication was received and promptly forward the communication to the director(s) to whom it is addressed. If the correspondence is not addressed to any particular Board member or members, the communication will be forwarded to a Board member to bring to the attention of the Board.

Audit Committee

To provide effective direction and review of fiscal matters, the Board has established an Audit Committee.

The Audit Committee is tasked with overseeing that management has:

| ● | maintained the reliability and integrity of the accounting policies and financial reporting and disclosure practices of the Company;

| ● | established and maintained processes to assure that an adequate system of internal controls, including computerized information system controls and security, is functioning within the Company and considering any recommendations for improvement of such control; and

| ● | established and maintained processes to assure compliance by the Company with all applicable laws, regulations and Company policy.

8

Table of Contents

The Audit Committee has the following specific powers and duties, among others: (1) selecting and retaining an independent registered public accounting firm to act as the Company’s independent auditors; overseeing the work done by the Company’s independent auditors; and terminating the Company’s independent auditors, if necessary; (2) selecting, retaining, compensating, overseeing and terminating, if necessary, any other registered public accounting firm engaged for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other audit, review or attest services for the Company; (3) approving all audit engagement fees and terms, and pre-approving all audit and permitted non-audit and tax services that may be provided by the Company’s independent auditors or other registered public accounting firms, and establishing policies and procedures for the Audit Committee’s pre-approval of permitted services by the Company’s independent auditors or other registered public accounting firms on an on-going basis; (4) reviewing and discussing with the Company’s independent auditors (i) all critical accounting policies and practices to be used in the audit, (ii) all alternative treatments of financial information within generally accepted accounting principles that have been discussed with management, the ramifications of the use of such alternative treatments and the treatment preferred by the auditors, and (iii) other material written communications between the auditors and management; (5) reviewing, approving and overseeing any transaction between the Company and any related person (as defined in Item 404 of Regulation S-K) and any other potential conflict of interest situations on an ongoing basis, in accordance with Company policies and procedures, provided that any proposed transactions with related parties that involve significant cash, stock or other consideration are outside the scope of the Audit Committee and will be referred to a separate committee appointed and chartered by the Board, and made up of non-interested directors; (6) reviewing the Company’s audited annual financial statements and the independent auditors’ opinion rendered with respect to such financial statements, including reviewing the nature and extent of any significant changes in accounting principles or the application therein; (7) reviewing with management and the Company’s independent auditors the adequacy and effectiveness of the Company’s internal controls, including any significant deficiencies or material weaknesses in the design or operation of, and any material changes in, the Company’s internal controls and any special audit steps adopted in light of any material control deficiencies, and any fraud involving management or other employees with a significant role in such internal controls, and reviewing and discussing with management and the Company’s independent auditors, disclosure relating to the Company’s internal controls; (8) establishing and overseeing procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints received by the Company regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters and the confidential, anonymous submission by Company employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters; (9) actively engaging in a dialogue with the auditor with respect to any disclosed relationships or services that may impact the objectivity and independence of the auditor and for taking, or recommending that the full board take, appropriate action to oversee the independence of the outside auditor; (10) reviewing with appropriate Company personnel the actions taken to ensure compliance with the Company’s Code of Ethics and the results of confirmations and violations of such code; and (11) providing oversight for all matters related to the security of and risks related to information technology systems and procedures.

The current Chairman of the Audit Committee is Randall D. Keys. The Board has determined that Mr. Keys is an “audit committee financial expert” as defined in Item 407(d) of SEC Regulation S-K. The other members of the Audit Committee are James W. Denny III, who has served on the committee since January 2022, and D. Stephen Slack, who has served since December 2019. All members of the Audit Committee are independent directors under applicable Nasdaq and Rule 10A-3 of the Exchange Act.

The Audit Committee formally met four times in 2024. The Committee reviewed our financial statements for each quarter in 2024 and the year as a whole and discussed the financial statements with management and our independent audit firm. Based on the foregoing, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board at the Board meeting held on March 6, 2025 that the audited financial statements be included in our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2024. The Audit Committee also reviews and reassesses the adequacy of the Audit Committee Charter on an annual basis.

Compensation Committee

We have a Compensation Committee, the current members of which are D. Stephen Slack (Chairman) and Randall D. Keys. These members are independent under applicable criteria established by Nasdaq and the Board of Directors has affirmatively determined that each of such members does not have a relationship to the Company which is material to that director’s ability to be independent from management in connection with the duties of the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee met formally on four occasions in 2024 and discussed compensation matters informally several times during the year.

9

Table of Contents

The Compensation Committee reviews and recommends to the Board compensation packages for the executive officers of the Company and oversees the Company’s compensation and benefit packages. The Compensation Committee is also tasked with reviewing and approving both the Chief Executive Officer's and Chief Financial Officer's corporate goals and objectives relevant to their total compensation, and recommending the compensation of each officer. The Committee is also tasked with periodically reviewing matters relating to human capital management, including the Company’s policies and strategies regarding recruiting, retention, career development and progression, and other employment practices.

The Compensation Committee may delegate to a subcommittee or to our Chief Executive Officer or other officer such of its duties and responsibilities as the Compensation Committee deems to be in the best interests of the Company, provided such delegation is not prohibited by law or Nasdaq rule, and the committee may not designate the committee’s requirement to set the compensation of the Chief Executive Officer.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

The current members of the Compensation Committee are Messrs. Randall D. Keys and D. Stephen Slack (Chairman), who are all independent members of our Board of Directors. No member of the Compensation Committee is an employee or a former employee of the Company. During fiscal year 2024, none of our executive officers served on the compensation committee (or its equivalent) or Board of Directors of another entity whose executive officer served on our Compensation Committee, with the exception of Ryan Smith, who serves as a member of the Board of Directors, Chairman of the Audit Committee and Governance Committee, as Lead Independent Director, and as a member of the Compensation Committee of 180 Life Sciences Corp. (ATNF:NASDAQ). Accordingly, the Compensation Committee members have no interlocking relationships required to be disclosed under SEC rules and regulations.

Nominating and Governance Committee

We have a Nominating and Governance Committee, currently consisting of John Weinzierl (Chairman), James W. Denny III, and Duane H. King. These members are independent directors under Nasdaq rules.

In considering individual director nominees and Board committee appointments, our Nominating and Governance Committee seeks to achieve a balance of knowledge, experience and capability on the Board and Board committees and to identify individuals who can effectively assist the Company in achieving our short-term and long-term goals, protecting our stockholders’ interests and creating and enhancing value for our stockholders. In evaluating prospective candidates, the Nominating and Governance Committee also considers whether the individual has personal and professional integrity, good business judgment and relevant experience and skills, and whether such individual is willing and able to commit the time necessary for Board and Board committee service.

While there are no specific minimum requirements that the Nominating and Governance Committee believes must be met by a prospective director nominee, the Nominating and Governance Committee does believe that director nominees should possess personal and professional integrity, have good business judgment, have relevant experience and skills, and be willing and able to commit the necessary time for Board and Board committee service. Furthermore, the Nominating and Governance Committee evaluates each individual in the context of the Board as a whole, with the objective of recommending individuals that can best perpetuate the success of our business and represent stockholder interests through the exercise of sound business judgment using their diversity of experience in various areas. We believe our current directors possess diverse professional experiences, skills and backgrounds, in addition to (among other characteristics) high standards of personal and professional ethics, proven records of success in their respective fields and valuable knowledge of our business and our industry.

The Nominating and Governance Committee uses a variety of methods for identifying and evaluating director nominees. The Nominating and Governance Committee also regularly assesses the appropriate size of the Board and whether any vacancies on the Board are expected due to retirement or other circumstances. In addition, the Nominating and Governance Committee considers, from time to time, various potential candidates for directorships. Candidates may come to the attention of the Nominating and Governance Committee through current Board members, professional search firms, stockholders or other persons. These candidates may be evaluated at regular or special meetings of the Nominating and Governance Committee and may be considered at any point during the year.

10

Table of Contents

The Committee evaluates director nominees at regular or special Committee meetings pursuant to the criteria described above and reviews qualified director nominees with the Board. The Committee selects nominees that best suit the Board’s current needs and recommends one or more of such individuals for election to the Board.

The Committee will consider candidates recommended by stockholders, provided the names of such persons, accompanied by relevant biographical information, and other information as required by the Company’s Bylaws, are properly submitted in writing to the Secretary of the Company in accordance with the manner described for stockholder proposals under “Requirements and Deadlines for Stockholders to Submit Proposals For 2026 Annual Meeting” under “General Information”, above. The Secretary will send properly submitted stockholder recommendations to the Committee. Individuals recommended by stockholders in accordance with these procedures will receive the same consideration received by individuals identified to the Committee through other means. The Committee also may, in its discretion, consider candidates otherwise recommended by stockholders without accompanying biographical information, if submitted in writing to the Secretary.

For the Annual Meeting, the Nominating and Governance Committee did not receive a request from any stockholder for consideration of a director nominee candidate.

The Nominating and Governance Committee met four times during 2024 and approved the director nominee for the 2025 annual meeting.

Risk Oversight

We face various risks in our business, including liquidity and operational risks. Liquidity risk is encountered in the context of balancing contractual commitments to spend capital and also is involved in our hedging commitments for oil and natural gas price protection. Any change in our hedging strategy will require the approval of the Board.

General business operations are managed by our Chief Executive Officer, who reports to the Board. An annual budget is approved by the Board, with appropriate modifications as needed throughout the year by the Board. However, material budget variations are subject to prior approval by the Board, even if the category and fund allocation generally had been previously approved by the Board. In these situations, the Chairman will call a Board meeting to discuss specific terms, costs and variables, and associated risks, before committing the Company. We believe this process provides the Board with a continuing and key role in risk oversight.

While the Board and its committees oversee the Company’s strategy, management is charged with its day-to-day execution. To monitor performance against the Company’s strategy, the Board receives regular updates and actively engages in dialogue with management.

Compensation Risk Assessment

We do not believe that our compensation programs encourage excessive risk taking. Risk mitigating factors of our compensation program and Board governance include:

| ● | A mix of short-term and long-term incentives designed to incentivize creation of long-term stockholder value; and

| ● | Caps on awards under our bonus programs, along with the use of targeted performance goals designed to emphasize metrics that lead to long-term stockholder value creation.

11

Table of Contents

Arrangements between Officers and Directors

To our knowledge, there is no arrangement or understanding between any of our officers and directors and any other person, pursuant to which the officer or director was selected to serve as an officer or director, except for the Nominating and Voting Agreement discussed below under “Nominating and Voting Agreement and Board Appointment Rights”.

Other Directorships

No other directors of the Company are also directors of issuers with a class of securities registered under Section 12 of the Exchange Act (or which otherwise are required to file periodic reports under the Exchange Act), other than:

| ● | Mr. Smith, who serves as a member of the Board of Directors, Chairman of the Audit Committee and Governance Committee, member of the Compensation Committee and Lead Independent Director of 180 Life Sciences Corp. (ATNF:NASDAQ).

Involvement in Certain Legal Proceedings

None of our executive officers or directors has been involved in any of the following events during the past ten years, except as disclosed in their biographical information set forth herein under “Proposal 1: Election of Directors”:

| (1) | any bankruptcy petition filed by or against any business of which such person was a general partner or executive officer either at the time of the bankruptcy or within two years prior to that time;

| (2) | any conviction in a criminal proceeding or being a named subject to a pending criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations and minor offenses);

| (3) | being subject to any order, judgment, or decree, not subsequently reversed, suspended or vacated, of any court of competent jurisdiction, permanently or temporarily enjoining, barring, suspending or otherwise limiting his involvement in any type of business, securities or banking activities;

| (4) | being found by a court of competent jurisdiction (in a civil action), the SEC or the Commodities Futures Trading Commission to have violated a federal or state securities or commodities law;

| (5) | being the subject of, or a party to, any Federal or State judicial or administrative order, judgment, decree, or finding, not subsequently reversed, suspended or vacated, relating to an alleged violation of (i) any Federal or State securities or commodities law or regulation; (ii) any law or regulation respecting financial institutions or insurance companies, including, but not limited to, a temporary or permanent injunction, order of disgorgement or restitution, civil money penalty or temporary or permanent cease-and-desist order, or removal or prohibition order, or (iii) any law or regulation prohibiting mail or wire fraud or fraud in connection with any business entity; or

| (6) | being the subject of, or a party to, any sanction or order, not subsequently reversed, suspended or vacated, of any self-regulatory organization (as defined in Section 3(a)(26) of the Exchange Act), any registered entity (as defined in Section (1)(a)(40) of the Commodity Exchange Act), or any equivalent exchange, association, entity, or organization that has disciplinary authority over its members or persons associated with a member.

Policy on Equity Ownership

The Company does not have a policy on equity ownership at this time. However, as illustrated in the “Principal Holders of Voting Securities and Ownership by Officers and Directors” table below, all Named Executive Officers and directors are beneficial owners of stock of the Company.

12

Table of Contents

Compensation Recovery and Clawback Policies

Under the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the “Sarbanes-Oxley Act”), in the event of misconduct that results in a financial restatement that would have reduced a previously paid incentive amount, we can recoup those improper payments from our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer. Additionally, on November 8, 2023, the Board of Directors of the Company approved the adoption of a Policy for the Recovery of Erroneously Awarded Incentive Based Compensation (the “Clawback Policy”), with an effective date of October 2, 2023, in order to comply with the final clawback rules adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission under Section 10D and Rule 10D-1 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (“Rule 10D-1”), and the listing standards, as set forth in the Nasdaq Listing Rule 5608 (the “Final Clawback Rules”).

The Clawback Policy provides for the mandatory recovery of erroneously awarded incentive-based compensation from current and former executive officers as defined in Rule 10D-1 (“Covered Officers”) of the Company in the event that the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement, in accordance with the Final Clawback Rules. The recovery of such compensation applies regardless of whether a Covered Officer engaged in misconduct or otherwise caused or contributed to the requirement of an accounting restatement. Under the Clawback Policy, the Board of Directors may recoup from the Covered Officers erroneously awarded incentive compensation received within a lookback period of the three completed fiscal years preceding the date on which the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement.

Insider Trading/Anti-Hedging Policies

The Company has an insider trading policy governing the purchase, sale and other dispositions of the Company’s securities that applies to all Company personnel, including directors, officers, employees, and other covered persons. The Company also plans to follow procedures for the repurchase of any shares of its securities. The Company believes that its insider trading policy and planned repurchase procedures are reasonably designed to promote compliance with insider trading laws, rules and regulations, and listing standards applicable to the Company.

To ensure compliance with the policy and applicable federal and state securities laws, all individuals subject to the policy must refrain from the purchase or sale of our securities except in designated trading windows or pursuant to preapproved 10b5-1 trading plans. The policy also prohibits the unauthorized disclosure of any nonpublic information acquired in the workplace and the misuse of material nonpublic information in securities trading and includes specific anti-hedging provisions.

Pursuant to the anti-hedging provisions, the Company prohibits executive officers, directors, and employees from engaging in transactions involving derivative securities, such as put and call options, and short sales, that could generate profit from a decline in the company's stock price. While other hedging transactions are not outright banned, they are strongly discouraged as they may misalign the interests of Company insiders with shareholders and encourage excessive risk-taking.

The above anti-hedging restriction does not however apply to stock options granted by the Company, nor does it apply to using Company securities for option exercises or tax payments in transactions directly with the Company.

The Company also prohibits holding Company securities in a margin account or pledging Company securities as collateral for a loan unless the pledgor has the clear financial capability to repay the loan without resort to the pledged securities.

A copy of the Company’s insider trading policy was filed as Exhibit 19.1 to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2024.

Policy on Timing of Award Grants

The Compensation Committee and the Board have not established policies and practices (whether written or otherwise) regarding the timing of option grants, stock appreciation rights and similar awards, or other awards, in relation to the release of material nonpublic information (“MNPI”) and do not take MNPI into account when determining the timing and terms of stock option or other equity awards to executive officers, provided that we do not currently grant stock options to employees or executives. The Company does not time the disclosure of MNPI, whether positive or negative, for the purpose of affecting the value of executive compensation.

Equity awards are discretionary and are generally granted to our named executive officers once per year, typically in the first quarter. In certain circumstances, including the hiring or promotion of an officer, the Board or Compensation Committee may approve grants to be effective at other times.

Code of Conduct

We are committed to sound corporate governance principles. As evidence of this commitment, the Board has adopted charters for its committees and a Code of Ethics. These documents, along with the Company’s Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws, provide the framework for our corporate governance. The charters of the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, and the Nominating and Governance Committee may be viewed at our website (www.usnrg.com), at the tab “Investors,” then go to “Corporate Governance.” The Code of Ethics also may be viewed at that location. If these documents are amended (or if the Code of Ethics is waived in a manner requiring disclosure under SEC rules), the amendments (and the occurrence of the waiver of the Code of Ethics) will be disclosed on the website as required by the SEC. Copies of each of these documents are available without charge to any person who requests them, by sending a request to the Company’s corporate headquarters, 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, Texas 77057; Attention: Ryan Smith, Chief Executive Officer.

13

Table of Contents

Website Availability of Documents

The charters of the Audit Committee, Compensation Committee and Nominating and Governance Committee and our Code of Ethics can be found on our website at https://usnrg.com/investors/governance. Unless specifically stated herein, documents and information on our website are not incorporated by reference in this proxy statement.

Nominating and Voting Agreement and Board Appointment Rights

On January 5, 2022 (the “Closing Date”), the Company closed the acquisitions (the “Closing”) contemplated by those certain three separate Purchase and Sale Agreements (as amended to date, the “Purchase Agreements”), previously entered into by the Company on October 4, 2021, with each of (a) Lubbock Energy Partners LLC (“Lubbock”); (b) Banner Oil & Gas, LLC, Woodford Petroleum, LLC and Llano Energy LLC (collectively, “Banner”), and (c) Synergy Offshore LLC (“Synergy”, and collectively with Lubbock and Banner, the “Sellers”). Lubbock is beneficially owned by Mr. John A. Weinzierl (our Chairman) and Mr. Wallis T. Marsh, due to their status as Chief Executive Officer and Manager, and Manager, respectively, of Lubbock. Synergy may have been deemed to be beneficially owned by Mr. Duane H. King (one of our Directors) at the time of entry into the Purchase Agreements, as Chief Executive Officer of Synergy, and as a result of his then ownership of the limited liability company that owned 100% of the membership interests of Synergy.

Also on January 4, 2022, we and each of the Sellers entered into a Nominating and Voting Agreement.

On and effective on September 16, 2022, the Company, each of the Sellers, and King Oil & Gas Company, Inc., which entity is controlled by Duane H. King, its President and one of our directors (“King Oil”), WDM Family Partnership, LP, which entity is controlled by Wallis T. Marsh, its President (“WDM”), and Katla Energy Holdings LLC, which entity is controlled by John A. Weinzierl, its Chief Executive Officer and our Chairman (“Katla Energy”), entered into an Amended and Restated Nominating and Voting Agreement (the “Nominating and Voting Agreement”). The entry into the Nominating and Voting Agreement followed the distribution of certain shares of Common Stock originally issued to the Sellers upon the Closing, including the transfer (a) on July 20, 2022, by Synergy of an aggregate of 6,546,384 shares of Common Stock of the Company which it held to: King Oil (2,027,399 shares); Katla Energy (1,781,651 shares) and certain other parties; and (b) on July 19, 2022, by Lubbock of 6,568,828 shares of Common Stock of the Company which it then held to: Katla Energy (3,071,914 shares); WDM (3,071,914 shares) and certain other parties (the “Transfers”).

The Nominating and Voting Agreement amended and restated the prior Nominating and Voting Agreement dated January 5, 2022, to include King Oil, WDM and Katla Energy as voting parties thereunder (each a “Voting Party”) and clarify the Company’s prior change in domicile from Wyoming to Delaware. The Nominating and Voting Agreement was entered into to better reflect the original intent of the parties to the Nominating and Voting Agreement, that the voting obligations of the Sellers as set forth therein would also become obligations of any affiliates of the Seller which received shares of Common Stock in any distribution of shares by any Sellers.

14

Table of Contents

The Nominating and Voting Agreement provides that each of Lubbock, Synergy and Banner (each a “Nominating Party”) has the right to designate for nomination to the Board two nominees (for so long as such Nominating Party (and its affiliates) beneficially owns at least 15% of the Company’s outstanding Common Stock) and one nominee (for so long as such Nominating Party (and its affiliates) beneficially owns at least 5% of the Company’s Common Stock), for appointment at any stockholder meeting or via any consent to action without meeting of the stockholders of the Company. The Nominating and Voting Agreement also requires the Board to include such nominees in the slate of directors up for appointment at each meeting of stockholders where directors will be appointed, and take other actions to ensure that such persons are elected to the Board by the stockholders of the Company.

The Nominating and Voting Agreement also provides that for the purposes of calculating the percentage ownership of Common Stock beneficially held by each Nominating Party, shares of Common Stock may only be counted once, and may only be deemed beneficially owned by at a maximum, by one Nominating Party and that further, in the event any shares of Common Stock are beneficially owned (as determined in accordance with Rule 13d-3 of the Exchange Act (“Rule 13d-3”) by more than one Nominating Party, such affected Nominating Parties shall apportion beneficial ownership for the purposes of the Nominating and Voting Agreement equitably, in good faith, and promptly advise the Company and the other Nominating Parties of such agreed allocations.

Additionally, the Nominating and Voting Agreement provides that, for purposes of the Transfers, the parties agreed that the 4,853,565 shares of Common Stock distributed by Synergy and Lubbock to Katla Energy (collectively, the “Katla Energy Shares”) would be allocated (a) 36.7% to Synergy; and (b) 63.3% to Lubbock, solely for the purposes of the calculations relating to the Nominating and Voting Agreement and the determination of Nominating Party status and that in the event that Katla Energy shall thereafter distribute, sell, or transfer, any of the Katla Energy Shares, such remaining shares of Common Stock held by Katla Energy would continue to be allocated, for the purposes of the Nominating and Voting Agreement and the determination of Nominating Party status, pursuant to the same allocation; provided that if Katla Energy shall thereafter acquire any additional shares of Common Stock, such shares shall be apportioned at the time of acquisition equitably by the control persons of Katla Energy to the appropriate Nominating Party, in each case notwithstanding the fact that such Katla Energy Shares, shall consistent with the requirements of Rule 13d-3, be deemed beneficially owned by John A. Weinzierl, its Chief Executive Officer, who has voting and dispositive control over such shares, for the purposes of Rule 13d-3.

Pursuant to the Nominating and Voting Agreement, if any Nominating Party’s Seller Nominated Party ceases for any reason to serve on the Board, such Seller Nominated Party will be provided the right to appoint another person to the Board, who shall be appointed to the Board pursuant to the power to fill vacancies given to the Board without a stockholder vote, by the Bylaws of the Company.

Notwithstanding the above, no person is required to be included as a nominee for election or appointment to the Board in the event such person is a Disqualified Person. A “Disqualified Person” is a person for whom the Board reasonably determines that the nomination, election or appointment of, or retention of such person on the Board, as applicable, would (a) violate the listing rules of Nasdaq or the rules and regulations of the SEC, (b) due to such person’s past, affiliations or otherwise, negatively affect the reputation of the Company, negatively affect the Company’s ability to complete future transactions, or disqualify the Company from undertaking any offering under applicable securities laws, or (c) violate the fiduciary duties that the Board owes to the Company or its stockholders; provided, however, that if the Board reasonably determines that any person is unfit for service on the Board for the reasons set forth above, then the applicable Nominating Party is entitled to designate an alternative or replacement person.

Further notwithstanding the above, the non-Nominating Party directors and Nominating Party directors are required to be apportioned between ‘independent’ and non-’independent’ directors as required by the rules of Nasdaq such that the Company continues in compliance with applicable Nasdaq rules.

15

Table of Contents

Each Seller Nominated Person is entitled to the same expense reimbursement and advancement, exculpation, indemnification and insurance in connection with his or her role as a director as the other members of the Board, as well as reimbursement for documented, reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in attending meetings of the Board or any committee of the Board of which such Seller Nominated Person is a member, if any, in each case to the same extent as the other members of the Board. We also agreed to continue to maintain directors’ and officers’ liability insurance coverage with respect to each Seller Nominated Person’s service on the Board for a period of at least six years after each such Seller Nominated Person’s service on the Board has concluded.

At all times when Lubbock holds at least 5% of the Company’s outstanding Common Stock and its appointee is John A. Weinzierl, each Seller is required to instruct its appointee on the Board to vote in favor of appointing Mr. Weinzierl as Chairman of the Board.

During the term of the Nominating and Voting Agreement, each Seller and each Voting Party, agreed to vote all securities of the Company which they hold in any manner as may be necessary to nominate and elect (and, if applicable, maintain in office) as a member of the Company’s Board, each of the Seller Nominated Persons and further to not remove any Seller Nominated Persons, unless such person is a Disqualified Person.

The Nominating and Voting Agreement continues in effect until the earlier of (a) the date mutually agreed by each of the Sellers; and (b) the date that no Seller owns at least 5% of the outstanding shares of Common Stock of the Company; subject to certain rights and obligations which survive termination. Once a Seller’s ownership drops below 5% of the Company’s outstanding Common Stock, it no longer has any right to nominate any person under the Nominating and Voting Agreement, even if such Seller’s ownership increases above 5% of the Company’s Common Stock in the future. Each Voting Party ceases to be bound by the terms of the Nominating and Voting Agreement at such time as the Voting Party no longer holds any shares of Common Stock of the Company.

PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF VOTING SECURITIES AND

OWNERSHIP BY OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS

Security Ownership of Management and Certain Beneficial Owners and Management

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the beneficial ownership of our capital stock as of April 11, 2025 (the “Record Date”), referred to in the table below as the “Beneficial Ownership Date”, by:

● | each person, or group of affiliated persons, known by us to beneficially own more than 5% of any class of our securities;

● | each of our directors;

● | each of our Named Executive Officers; and

● | all directors and executive officers as a group.

The column titled “Percentage of Shares Beneficially Owned” is based on a total of 34,026,032 shares of our Common Stock outstanding as of the Beneficial Ownership Date.

Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC. In computing the number of shares beneficially owned by a person and the percentage ownership of that person, ordinary shares subject to options or warrants held by that person that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Beneficial Ownership Date are deemed outstanding but are not deemed outstanding for computing the percentage ownership of any other person.

16

Table of Contents

To our knowledge, except as set forth in the footnotes to this table and subject to applicable community property laws, each person named in the table has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares set forth opposite such person’s name. The inclusion herein of any shares listed as beneficially owned does not constitute an admission of beneficial ownership. Unless otherwise identified, the address of our directors, director nominee(s) and officers is c/o 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, Texas 77057.

Title of Class |  | Name of Beneficial Owner |  | Position with Company |  | Beneficial Ownership |  |  | Percent of Shares Beneficially Owned |
Common |  | Ryan L. Smith |  | CEO and Director |  |  | 1,177,039 | (1) |  |  | 3.3 | %
Common |  | James W. Denny III |  | Director |  |  | 203,913 | (2) |  |  | * | %
Common |  | Randall D. Keys |  | Director |  |  | 238,913 | (3) |  |  | * | %
Common |  | D. Stephen Slack |  | Director |  |  | 208,913 | (4) |  |  | * | %
Common |  | John A. Weinzierl |  | Chairman |  |  | 9,876,284 | (5) |  |  | 27.5 | %
Common |  | Duane H. King |  | Director |  |  | 3,616,312 | (6) |  |  | 10.1 | %
Common |  | Joshua L. Batchelor |  | Director |  |  | 6,244,139 | (7) |  |  | 17.4 | %
Common |  | Mark L. Zajac |  | CFO |  |  | 338,147 | (8) |  |  | * | %
Common |  | Directors and executive officers as a group (8 persons) |  |  |  |  | 21,903,660 |  |  |  | 61.0 | %
Greater than 5% Stockholders |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Common |  | John Alfred Weinzierl 2020 Trust |  | >5% Stockholder |  |  | 3,124,893 | (9) |  |  | 8.7 | %
Common |  | Katla Energy Holdings LLC |  | >5% Stockholder |  |  | 4,853,565 | (10) |  |  | 13.5 | %
Common |  | King Oil & Gas Company, Inc. |  | >5% Stockholder |  |  | 2,027,399 | (11) |  |  | 5.6 | %
Common |  | Banner Oil & Gas, LLC |  | >5% Stockholder |  |  | 5,089,101 | (12) |  |  | 14.2 | %
Named Executive Officer |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Common |  | Donald Kessel |  | Former Officer |  |  | 0 | (13) |  |  | * | %

* Less than one percent.

(1) | Mr. Smith owns 1,177,039 shares of our Common Stock and stock options to purchase 10,000 shares of Common Stock at an exercise price of $11.60 per share, which expire on November 10, 2027. Mr Smith's ownership of 1,176,039 shares includes 608,359 fully vested shares and 54,347 shares vesting on January 5, 2026; 113,333 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of March 19, 2026 and 2027; and 400,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/4 of such shares on each February 14, 2026, 2027, 2028, and 2029. All unvested shares are also subject to Mr. Smith's continued service to the Company on the date of the vesting of such shares.

(2) | Mr. Denny owns 203,913 shares of our Common Stock, which includes 163,913 fully vested shares and 40,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of July 1, 2025 and January 1, 2026, subject to Mr. Denny’s continued service with the Company on the date of the vesting of such shares.

17

Table of Contents

(3) | Mr. Keys owns 238,913 shares of our Common Stock, which includes 198,913 fully vested shares and 40,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of July 1, 2025 and January 1, 2026, subject to Mr. Key’s continued service with the Company on the date of vesting of such shares.

(4) | Mr. Slack owns 208,913 shares of our Common Stock, which includes 168,913 fully vested shares and 40,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of July 1, 2025 and January 1, 2026, subject to Mr. Slack’s continued service with the Company on the date of vesting of such shares.

(5) | As described in Footnote (9) and (10) below, due to Mr. Weinzierl acting as trustee of the John Alfred Weinzierl 2020 Trust he is deemed to beneficially own the 3,124,893 shares of Common Stock held by the John Alfred Weinzierl 2020 Trust and due to Mr. Weinzierl’s status as sole member and Managing Member of Katla Energy Holdings LLC, Mr. Weinzierl is deemed to beneficially own the 4,853,565 shares of Common Stock held by Katla Energy Holdings LLC. Mr Weinziel's ownership also includes 417,826 fully vested shares and 80,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of July 1, 2025 and January 1, 2026, subject to Mr.Weinzierl’s continued service with the Company on the date of vesting of such shares. Ownership includes 1,400,000 shares owned directly by Synergy Offshore LLC ("Synergy"). Katla is an owner of member interests in Synergy Producing Properties, LLC ("SPP"), which is the 100% owner of Synergy. Mr. Weinzierl and Katla may be deemed to beneficially own the shares of Common Stock owned by Synergy based on certain member rights in SPP. Mr. Weinzierl and Katla disclaim beneficial ownership in such shares other than to the extent of their pecuniary interest therein.

(6) | As described in Footnote (11) below, Mr. King is the Chief Executive Officer and 100% owner of King Oil & Gas Company Inc, and as a result, has the right to vote and to dispose of the 2,027,399 shares of Common Stock of the Company held by King Oil & Gas Company, Inc.. Mr. King's ownership also includes 148,913 fully vested shares and 40,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of July 1, 2025 and January 1, 2026, subject to Mr. King’s continued service with the Company on the date of vesting of such shares. A total of 1,400,000 shares represents shares of Common Stock held directly by Synergy. The shares held by Synergy may be deemed to be beneficially owned by Mr. King due to his status as Chief Executive Officer and current sole manager of Synergy. Mr. King and King Oil are also owners of member interests in SPP, which is the 100% owner of Synergy. Mr. King and King Oil each may be deemed to beneficially own the shares of Common Stock owned by Synergy based on certain member rights in SPP. Mr. King and King Oil disclaim beneficial ownership other than to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.

(7) | As described below and in Footnote (12), due to Mr. Batchelor’s status as co-Managing Partner of Sage Road Capital, LLC ("Sage Road"), which entity indirectly controls, and manages certain funds which own a majority interest of, each of Banner Oil & Gas ("Banner"), Woodford Petroleum, LLC ("Woodford") and Sage Road Energy II, LP ("Sage Road Energy"), Mr. Batchelor is deemed to beneficially own the shares of common stock held by Banner (5,089,101), Woodford (392,901) and Sage Road Energy (573,224). Mr Batchelor's ownership also includes 148,913 full vested shares and 40,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of July 1, 2025 and January 1, 2026, subject to Mr. Batchelor's continued service with the Company. Due to Mr. Batchelor’s and Mr. Benjamin A. Stamets’ statuses as co-Managing Partners of Sage Road, which entity indirectly controls, and manages certain funds which own a majority interest of, Banner, Woodford and Sage Road Energy, Mr. Batchelor and Mr. Stamets may be deemed to beneficially own the shares of Common Stock held by Banner, Woodford and Sage Road Energy.

(8) | Mr. Zajac owns 338,147 shares of our Common Stock, which includes 68,147 fully vested shares and 50,000 shares which vest June 1, 2025; 120,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of March 19, 2026 and 2027; and 100,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of February 14, 2026 and 2027. All shares are subject to Mr. Zajac's continued service with the Company on the date of vesting of such shares.

(9) | Mr. Weinzierl is the Trustee of the John Alfred Weinzierl 2020 Trust and as such, is deemed to beneficially own and have voting and dispositive power over the shares of Common Stock held by the Trust.

(10) | Mr. Weinzierl is the sole member and Managing Member of Katla Energy Holdings LLC, and as such, is deemed to beneficially own the shares of Common Stock held by Katla Energy Holdings LLC. The address of Katla Energy Holdings LLC is 1616 S Voss Rd, Suite 530, Houston, Texas 77057.

18

Table of Contents

(11) | Mr. King is the Chief Executive Officer and 100% owner of King Oil, and as a result, has the right to vote and to distribute the shares of the Company held by King Oil. The address of King Oil is 1401 Lake Plaza Dr, Suite 200-185, Spring, Texas 77389.

(12) | Due to Mr. Batchelor’s and Mr. Benjamin A. Stamets’ statuses as co-Managing Partners of Sage Road, which entity indirectly controls, and manages certain funds which own a majority interest of, Banner Oil, Mr. Batchelor and Mr. Stamets are deemed to beneficially own the shares of Common Stock held by Banner. The address of Banner is 2121 Sage Road, Suite 325, Houston, Texas 77056.

(13) | Based solely on a review of the Company's record shareholders list. The company has not had contact with Mr. Kessel since he retired on July 28, 2023, and cannot confirm the number of shares held by Mr. Kessel.

Change of Control

The Company is not aware of any arrangements which may at a subsequent date result in a change of control of the Company.

INFORMATION ABOUT OUR EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

The executive officers of the Company are elected by the Board, to serve until the officer’s successor has been duly elected and qualified, or until earlier death, retirement, resignation or removal. Other than Mr. Ryan L. Smith, who is the President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director of the Company, and is included in the table above, we have only one other executive officer, Mark L. Zajac, who was appointed as Chief Financial Officer of the Company effective on June 1, 2023. Please see biographical information for our executive officers below:

Ryan L. Smith (Age 42) – President and Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Smith’s biographical information is included below under “Proposal 1: Election of Directors” - “Continuing Director”.

Mark L. Zajac (Age 58) – Chief Financial Officer. Mr. Zajac has served as U.S. Energy’s Chief Financial Officer since June 2023. Mr. Zajac served as President of a tax and consulting CPA firm from August 2022 until May 2023. Mr. Zajac began his public accounting career in 1994 with Arthur Andersen and later joined KPMG where he was a partner and national industry leader from 2003 until 2021. Mr. Zajac’s career includes serving a variety of public and private companies throughout the energy value chain, including exploration and production, master limited partnerships, trading and marketing, independent power sectors and Special Purpose Acquisition Companies as well as extensive experience with securities and exchange offerings, mergers and acquisitions and global accounts. These experiences have exposed him to a wide variety of business experiences including PCAOB requirements, IPOs, emerging accounting and industry views, internal control effectiveness assessments, security offerings and various rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Mr. Zajac earned his Bachelor of Business Administration and Master of Business Administration, from Texas Tech University. He is a licensed Texas Certified Public Accountant.

19

Table of Contents

REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

Management is responsible for the preparation of our financial statements, and the reporting process, as well as maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and assessing the effectiveness of the controls. For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2024, Weaver & Tidwell, L.L.P. was responsible for auditing the annual financial statements and expressing an opinion as to whether they are presented fairly, in all material respects, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. The Audit Committee is responsible for, among other things, reviewing and selecting the independent registered public accounting firm, reviewing our annual and interim financial statements, and pre-approving all engagement letters and fees for audit and non-audit services provided by our independent accountant.

In performing its oversight functions in connection with our financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2024, the Audit Committee has:

| ● | Reviewed and discussed the audited financial statements with management and our independent public registered accounting firm, including the quality of the accounting principles, and the reasonableness of significant judgments made in the preparation of the financial statements;

| ● | Discussed with the Company’s registered public accounting firm, the matters required to be discussed by the applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (“PCAOB”) and the Securities and Exchange Commission;

| ● | Received and reviewed the written disclosures and the letter from the independent auditors required by the applicable requirements of the PCAOB regarding the independent auditors’ communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence;

| ● | Discussed with the independent auditors the independent auditors’ independence; and

| ● | Considered whether the provision of non-audit services by the Company’s principal auditors is compatible with maintaining auditor independence.

Based upon the foregoing reports and discussions, and subject to the limitations on the roles and responsibilities of the Audit Committee referred to in its charter, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board, and the Board has approved, that our audited financial statements be included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2024, as filed with the SEC on March 13, 2025.

The undersigned members of the Audit Committee have submitted this Report to the Board of Directors.

Respectfully submitted by the Audit Committee of the Board,

/s/ Randall D. Keys (Chairman of Audit Committee)

/s/ James W. Denny III

/s/ D. Stephen Slack

20

Table of Contents

EXECUTIVE AND DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

Our executive and director compensation programs are designed to provide a competitive level of compensation to attract, motivate and retain talented and experienced executives and to motivate them to achieve short-term and long-term corporate goals that enhance stockholder value.

Summary Compensation Table

The following table sets forth information concerning the compensation of (a) all individuals serving as the Company’s principal executive officer or acting in a similar capacity during the last completed fiscal year (“PEO”), regardless of compensation level; (b) the Company’s two most highly compensated executive officers other than the PEO who were serving as executive officers at the end of the last completed fiscal year; and (c) up to two additional individuals for whom disclosure would have been provided pursuant to paragraph (b) but for the fact that the individual was not serving as an executive officer of the Company at the end of the last completed fiscal year (collectively, the “Named Executive Officers”) for the years ended December 31, 2024 and 2023.

Name and Position |  | Year |  | Salary |  |  | Bonus |  |  | Stock Awards(3) |  |  |  | Option Awards |  |  | All Other Compensation |  |  |  | Total |
Ryan L. Smith |  | 2024 |  | $ | 327,488 |  |  | $ | 225,000 |  |  | $ | 285,600 |  | (6) |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 51,298 |  | (2) |  | $ | 889,385 |
CEO(1) |  | 2023 |  | $ | 319,500 |  |  | $ | 225,000 |  |  | $ | 375,000 |  | (7) |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 46,919 |  | (2) |  | $ | 966,419 |
Mark L. Zajac |  | 2024 |  | $ | 259,463 |  |  | $ | 160,000 |  |  | $ | 181,800 |  | (8) |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 33,656 |  | (2) |  | $ | 634,919 |
CFO(4) |  | 2023 |  | $ | 148,750 |  |  | $ | 160,000 |  |  | $ | 146,000 |  | (9) |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 23,137 |  | (2) |  | $ | 477,887 |
Donald Kessel |  | 2023 |  | $ | 147,000 |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 230,000 |  | (10) |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 64,515 |  | (2) |  | $ | 441,515 |
COO(5) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Does not include perquisites and other personal benefits, or property, unless the aggregate amount of such compensation is more than $10,000. None of our executive officers received any change in pension value and nonqualified deferred compensation earnings during the periods presented.

| (1) | Mr. Smith was appointed CEO on December 10, 2019 and held both the CEO and CFO positions until the hiring of Mr. Zajac on June 1, 2023 at which date Mr. Zajac assumed the CFO position.

| (2) | All other compensation for Mr. Smith in 2024 and 2023 is comprised of employer 401(k) matching contributions and health insurance premiums. All other compensation for Mr. Zajac in 2024 and 2023 is comprised of employer 401(k) matching contributions and health insurance premiums. All other Compensation for Mr. Kessel in 2023 is comprised of a $50,000 payment relating to his separation agreement, which was effective on July 28, 2023 and employer 401(k) contributions of $8,821 and health insurance premiums
| (3) | Stock awards for 2024 and 2023 reflect the aggregate grant date fair value of stock awards computed in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification Topic 718 and does not necessarily reflect the actual value that may be realized by the executive. For fiscal year 2024, the grant date fair value for restricted stock awards is based on the closing price of our Common Stock on March 19, 2024, the grant date of those awards, which was $1.01 per share. For fiscal year 2023, the grant date fair value for restricted stock awards is based on the closing price of our Common Stock on January 5, 2023, the grant date for those awards, which was $2.30 per share. The assumptions used in the valuation of these awards are set forth in the notes to our consolidated financial statements, which are included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2024 and our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023, as applicable.
| (4) | Mr. Zajac was appointed Chief Financial Officer on June 1, 2023.
| (5) | Mr. Kessel retired on July 28, 2023 from his position as Chief Operating Officer.
| (6) | Represents 170,000 shares of restricted Common Stock issued to Mr. Smith on March 19, 2024, which vest equally over a three-year period, subject to Mr. Smith’s continued service to the Company. Represents 170,000 shares of restricted Common Stock which vest, if ever, if U.S. Energy's Common Stock price is equal to or greater than $2.00 per share for a period of at least 20 consecutive trading days following the grant date, and are eligible for vesting one year after the grant date, subject to Mr. Smith's continued service to the Company.
| (7) | Represents 163,043 shares of restricted Common Stock issued to Mr. Smith on January 5, 2023, which vest equally over a three-year period, subject to Mr. Smith’s continued service to the Company.
| (8) | Represents 180,000 shares of restricted Common Stock issued to Mr. Zajac on March 19, 2024, which vest equally over a three-year period, subject to Mr. Zajac’s continued service to the Company.
| (9) | Represents 100,000 shares of restricted Common Stock issued to Mr. Zajac on June 1, 2023, which vest equally over a two-year period, subject to Mr. Zajac’s continued service to the Company.
| (10) | Represents 100,000 shares of restricted Common Stock issued to Mr. Kessel on January 5, 2023, which were to vest equally over a three-year period. The Company made a modification to the restricted stock award upon Mr. Kessel's retirement and vested the entire 100,000 shares of the restricted stock award on July 28, 2028 in connection with his separation agreement.

21

Table of Contents

Pay Versus Performance

The following table provides information required by Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K, and sets forth information about the relationship between executive compensation actually paid and certain financial performance of the Company. Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) in the table below does not necessarily represent cash and/or equity value transferred to the applicable named executive officer without restriction, but rather is a valuation calculated under applicable SEC rules. In general, CAP is calculated as summary compensation table total compensation adjusted to include the fair market value of equity awards as of December 31, 2024 or, if earlier, the vesting date (rather than the grant date) and factor in dividends and interest accrued with respect to such awards (if any). For purposes of the disclosure below, no pension valuation adjustments were required and no dividends or interest were accrued.

The Board of Directors and the Compensation Committee did not consider the pay versus performance disclosure below in making its pay decisions for any of the years shown.

Year |  | Summary Compensation Table Total for PEO(1) |  |  | Compensation Actually Paid to PEO(3) |  |  | Average Summary Compensation Table Total for non-PEO Named Executive Officers(2) |  |  | Average Compensation Actually Paid to non-PEO Named Executive Officers(3) |  |  | Value of Initial Fixed $100 Investment Based On:(4) Total Shareholder Return |  |  | Net Loss ($ Thousands)(5) |
2024 |  | $ | 889,385 |  |  | $ | 1,316,224 |  |  | $ | 634,919 |  |  | $ | 781,519 |  |  | $ | 52.19 |  |  | $ | (25,784 | )
2023 |  | $ | 966,419 |  |  | $ | 479,049 |  |  | $ | 459,701 |  |  | $ | 380,911 |  |  | $ | 32.02 |  |  | $ | (32,356 | )
2022 |  | $ | 2,079,349 |  |  | $ | 1,607,532 |  |  | $ | 995,297 |  |  | $ | 867,377 |  |  | $ | 71.77 |  |  | $ | (963 | )

| (1) | Ryan L. Smith was our CEO (our Principal Executive Officer (PEO)) for each of the years presented. The amount reported for each year are the amounts of total compensation reported for Mr. Smith in the “Total” column of the “Summary Compensation Table”, above.
| (2) | During 2024, our only non-CEO Named Executive Officer (NEO) consisted of Mark L. Zajac, our Chief Financial Officer. During 2023, our two non-CEO Named Executive Officers (NEO) consisted of Mark Zajac, our Chief Financial Officer and Donald A. Kessel, our former Chief Operating Officer. During 2022, our only non-CEO Named Executive Officer (NEO) consisted of Donald A. Kessel.
| (3) | Compensation “actually paid” is calculated in accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K. The dollar amounts do not reflect the actual amount of compensation earned by or paid to the applicable persons during 2024, 2023 and 2022. In accordance with the requirements of Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K, the adjustments set forth below were made to Mr. Smith’s total compensation and to the total compensation of the other non-PEO NEO, for 2024, 2023 and 2022, to determine the compensation actually paid. No pension plan payments were made to the PEO or the non-PEO NEO during 2024, 2023 or 2022.
| (4) | Assumes $100 invested in our common shares on December 31, 2021, and calculated based on the difference between the share price of our Common Stock at the end and the beginning of the measurement period, and reinvestment of all dividends.
| (5) | The dollar amounts reported represent the amount of net income (loss) reflected in our consolidated audited financial statements for the applicable year.

22

Table of Contents

Adjustments to Determine Compensation Actually Paid ($) for PEO |  | 2024 |  |  | 2023 |  |  | 2022 |
Reported Summary Compensation Table (SCT) total for PEO |  |  | 889,385 |  |  |  | 966,419 |  |  |  | 2,079,349 |
Deduction for amounts reported under the “Stock Awards” column in the SCT |  |  | (285,600 | ) |  |  | (375,000 | ) |  |  | (1,480,000 | )
Increase for fair value of awards granted during the year that remain unvested as of year end |  |  | 554,200 |  |  |  | 163,043 |  |  |  | 690,000 |
Increase for fair value of awards granted and vested during the year |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 370,000 |
Deduction for decrease in fair value from prior year end to current year end of awards granted prior to the year that were outstanding and unvested as of year end |  |  | 147,228 |  |  |  | (325,000 | ) |  |  | (72,750 | )
Deduction for decrease in fair value from prior year end to vesting date of awards granted prior to the year that vested during the year |  |  | 11,011 |  |  |  | 31,000 |  |  |  | (4,380 | )
Increase for value of dividends paid (accrued) on equity awards not otherwise reflected in fair value of awards |  |  | - |  |  |  | 18,587 |  |  |  | 25,313 |
Total adjustments |  |  | 426,839 |  |  |  | (487,370 | ) |  |  | (471,817 | )
Compensation actually paid to PEO |  |  | 1,316,224 |  |  |  | 479,049 |  |  |  | 1,607,532 |

Adjustments to Determine Average Compensation Actually Paid ($) for Non-PEO NEOs |  | 2024 |  |  | 2023 |  |  | 2022 |
Reported Average SCT Total for Non-PEO NEOs |  |  | 634,919 |  |  |  | 459,701 |  |  |  | 995,297 |
Deduction for amounts reported under the “Stock Awards” column in the SCT |  |  | (181,800 | ) |  |  | (188,000 | ) |  |  | (571,650 | )
Increase for fair value of awards granted during the year that remain unvested as of year end |  |  | 293,400 |  |  |  | 50,000 |  |  |  | 220,800 |
Increase for fair value of awards granted and vested during the year |  |  | - |  |  |  | 76,000 |  |  |  | 216,450 |
Increase/(deduction) for change in fair value from prior year end to current year end of awards granted prior to the year that they were outstanding and unvested as of year end |  |  | 31,500 |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |
Increase/(deduction) for change in fair value from prior year end to vesting date of awards granted prior to the year that vested during the year |  |  | 3,500 |  |  |  | (20,480 | ) |  |  | - |
Increase for value of dividends paid (accrued) on equity awards not otherwise reflected in fair value of awards |  |  | - |  |  |  | 3,690 |  |  |  | 6,480 |
Total adjustments |  |  | 146,600 |  |  |  | (78,790 | ) |  |  | (127,920 | )
Compensation actually paid to Non-PEO NEOs |  |  | 781,519 |  |  |  | 380,911 |  |  |  | 867,377 |

For each covered fiscal year, there were no equity awards that failed to meet vesting conditions in the year; there were no Option Awards; and there were no pension benefits. Additionally, the methodology for the valuation assumptions used to calculate the fair value of the equity awards is the same as that used to determine the aggregate grant date fair values disclosed in the “Summary Compensation Table”, though with adjustments for the applicable time period. We do not view these adjustments as material differences in the assumptions. As disclosed in the “Summary Compensation Table”, the assumptions used to calculate the aggregate grant date fair values reflected in that table are included in footnotes to our consolidated financial statements in our annual reports on Form 10-K for the years ended December 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022.

23

Table of Contents

Relationship Between “Compensation Actually Paid” and Performance

Our executive compensation program seeks to align executive officers’ long-term interests with those of our stockholders to incentivize a long-term increase in stockholder value, and therefore does not specifically align the Company’s performance measures with CAP (as defined by SEC rules) for a particular year. In accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K, we are providing the following graphic descriptions of the relationships between information presented in the Pay versus Performance table above, for each of the three years ended December 31, 2024. The following graphs address the relationship between compensation “actually paid” as disclosed in the Pay vs. Performance Table and (1) the Company’s cumulative Total Stockholder Return (TSR) and (2) net loss. U.S. Energy believes TSR and net loss are somewhat correlated, as measured by each metrics performance over the prior three years, and in line with the compensation actually paid to the Company's PEO and NEOs over the same period, as shown in the tables below. However, we do not believe that the reported net loss is reflective of our financial performance over the period and the Company does not use net income to determine compensation or income incentive plan payouts.

24

Table of Contents

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

The following table provides information relating to the unexercised stock options and the unvested stock awards for the Named Executive Officers as of December 31, 2024. Each award to each Named Executive Officer is shown separately, with a footnote describing the award’s vesting schedule.

|  | Option awards |  |  | Stock awards
|  | Number of securities underlying unexercised options |  |  | Number of securities underlying unexercised options |  |  | Equity incentive plan awards: number of securities underlying unexercised unearned options |  |  | Option exercise price |  |  | Option expiration date |  |  | Equity incentive plan awards: number of unearned shares, units or other rights that have not vested |  |  | Equity incentive plan awards: market or payout value of unearned shares, units or other rights that have not vested
Name |  | (#) exercisable |  |  | (#) unexercisable |  |  | (#) |  |  | ($) |  |  |  |  | (#) |  |  | ($)(2)
Ryan L. Smith |  | 10,000 | (1) |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | $ | 11.60 |  |  | 11/10/2027 |  |  | 573,695 | (3) |  | $ | 935,123
CEO |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Mark Zajac |  | - |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 230,000 | (4) |  | $ | 374,900
CFO |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

| (1) | In November 2017, Mr. Smith was granted stock options to purchase 10,000 shares of Common Stock which are presently exercisable.
| (2) | Calculated by multiplying the closing market price of the Company’s Common Stock at the end of the last completed fiscal year ($1.63 per share) by the number of shares of stock.
| (3) | Includes 25,000 shares which vest on January 21, 2025; 100,000 shares which vest on January 17, 2025 (which have vested to date); 108,695 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of January 5, 2025 (which have vested to date) and 2026; 170,000 shares which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/3 of such shares on each of March 19, 2025 (which have vested to date), 2026 and 2027; 170,000 shares which are subject to vesting if the Company's stock price closes at or above $2.00 per share for 20 consecutive trading days (which have vested to date). All unvested shares are also subject to Mr. Smith's continued service to the Company on the date of the vesting of such shares.
| (4) | Includes 50,000 shares which vest on June 1, 2025; and 180,000 shares held by Mr. Zajac which are subject to vesting at the rate of 1/3 of such shares on each of March 19, 2025 (which have vested to date), 2026 and 2027 subject to Mr. Zajac's continued service to the Company on the date of the vesting of such shares.

Employment Agreements

Ryan L. Smith – Chief Executive Officer

On August 14, 2024, effective July 1, 2024, the Company entered into an Employment Agreement with Mr. Ryan L. Smith, our Chief Executive Officer, which amended and restated in its entirety the Employment Agreement between the Company and Mr. Smith dated March 5, 2022.
The agreement, which provides for Mr. Smith to continue to serve as our Chief Executive Officer has an initial term expiring on January 1, 2027, subject to automatic, successive two-year renewals thereafter.

25

Table of Contents

Pursuant to the terms of the agreement, Mr. Smith’s annual compensation package includes (1) an annual base salary of $335,475 and (2) an annual cash bonus based on individual and Company performance. The annual cash bonus is based on the Compensation Committee’s evaluation of the condition of the Company’s business, the results of operations, Mr. Smith’s individual performance for the performance period, the satisfaction by Mr. Smith or the Company of goals and milestones, including goals based on performance objectives, as may be established by the Compensation Committee, or any combination of the foregoing and payable not later than 2 and one-half months after the end of the year in which the amount becomes vested. The agreement sets a “Target Cash Bonus” in the amount of 100% of Mr. Smith’s annual base salary; provided, however, that the annual cash bonus in any year may vary substantially from the Target Cash Bonus amount, and no annual cash bonus is guaranteed.

Mr. Smith is also eligible to receive long-term equity incentive grants pursuant to our equity compensation plans. Such grants, which may be in the form of restricted stock, restricted stock units, options or other equity consideration as allowed pursuant to the terms of such equity incentive plan(s), shall be made at the timing and discretion of our Compensation Committee and shall contain such terms, vesting provisions and performance criteria as our Compensation Committee, in its sole discretion, may determine. Mr. Smith is also entitled to participate in health insurance, retirement plans, directors’ and officers’ insurance coverage and other benefit programs provided to other senior executives of the Company.

Separate from the above, the Board of Directors or Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors may award Mr. Smith discretionary bonuses in cash, Common Stock, or other forms of equity consideration, in their discretion. Mr. Smith’s salary under the agreement may also be increased from time to time, in the discretion of the Compensation Committee or Board of Directors (with the recommendation of the Compensation Committee), which increases in salary are not required to be reflected in an amendment to the agreement.

We may terminate Mr. Smith’s employment (a) for “cause” (which is defined to include a material breach of the terms and conditions of the agreement, Mr. Smith’s act(s) of gross negligence or willful misconduct in the course of his employment that is injurious to the Company or its affiliates and subsidiaries, willful failure or refusal to perform in any material respect Mr. Smith’s duties or responsibilities, misappropriation of any assets of the Company or its affiliates and subsidiaries, embezzlement or fraud committed by or at the direction of Mr. Smith, or Mr. Smith’s conviction of, or pleading “guilty” or “no contest” to a felony under state or federal law); provided, however, prior to any such termination by us for “cause” due to a material breach of the terms and conditions of the agreement or Mr. Smith’s act(s) of gross negligence or willful misconduct in the course of his employment, we must first advise Mr. Smith in writing and provide him 60 days to cure; (b) in the event Mr. Smith suffers a physical or mental disability which renders him unable to perform his duties and obligations for either 90 consecutive days or 120 days in any six-month period; (c) for any reason without “cause”; or (d) upon expiration of the initial term of the agreement (or any renewal) upon notice as provided above. The agreement also automatically terminates upon the death of Mr. Smith.

Mr. Smith may terminate his employment (a) for “good reason” (meaning, without Mr. Smith’s consent, the failure of the Company to pay any compensation pursuant to the agreement when due or to perform any other obligation of the Company under the agreement or the relocation of the Company’s principal corporate offices by more than fifty (50) miles from Houston, Texas); provided, however, prior to any such termination by Mr. Smith for “good reason”, Mr. Smith must first advise us in writing (within 90 days of the occurrence of such event) and provide us 30 days to cure; (b) for any reason without “good reason”; and (c) upon expiration of the initial term of the agreement (or any renewal) upon notice as provided above.

If Mr. Smith’s employment is terminated pursuant to his death or disability, Mr. Smith or his estate or his beneficiaries, as the case may be, will be entitled to receive (i) any accrued but unpaid base salary through the date of termination, any unpaid or unreimbursed expenses incurred in accordance with the terms of the agreement, any benefits provided under the Company’s employee benefit plans upon a termination of employment, in accordance with the terms contained therein, and reasonable relocation costs, to the extent unpaid or unreimbursed) within 30 days after termination (collectively, the “Accrued Obligations”); (ii) any unpaid annual cash bonus in respect of any completed fiscal year that has ended prior to the date of such termination, with such amount determined based on actual performance during such fiscal year as determined by our board’s compensation committee on the sixtieth day following termination; (iii) a lump sum payment of any non-discretionary annual cash bonus that would have been payable based on actual performance with respect to the year of termination in the absence of Mr. Smith’s death or disability, pro-rated for the period that Mr. Smith worked prior to his death or disability, and payable at the same time as the bonus would have been paid in the absence of Mr. Smith’s death or disability; and (iv) immediate vesting of any and all equity or equity-related awards previously awarded to Mr. Smith, irrespective of the type of award.

26

Table of Contents

If Mr. Smith’s employment is terminated without “good reason” by Mr. Smith, or by us for “cause”, Mr. Smith is entitled to all Accrued Obligations, which amount must be paid within thirty days from the date of such termination, and any equity awards or equity-related awards that are not vested as of the date of termination will be cancelled.
If Mr. Smith’s employment is terminated by Mr. Smith for “good reason”, or by us without “cause” (other than due to death or disability), Mr. Smith will be paid, in lump sum on the sixtieth day following such termination, (i) the Accrued Obligations; (ii) any unpaid annual cash bonus in respect of any completed fiscal year that has ended prior to the date of such termination with such amount determined based on actual performance during such fiscal year as determined by the compensation committee; (iii) a lump sum cash payment equal to twelve months’ compensation at the sum of Mr. Smith’s base salary and Target Cash Bonus; (iv) a lump sum cash payment equal to the value of any non-discretionary annual cash bonus that would have been payable based on actual performance, pro-rated for the period Mr. Smith worked prior to termination; (v) for up to twelve (12) months, a monthly cash payment equal to the percentage of Mr. Smith’s health care premium costs covered by the Company as of the date of termination (provided that the Company is obligated to provide only such continuation of insurance benefits as it is required and can legally provide under its health insurance contract) of the monthly COBRA premium cost applicable to Mr. Smith, if Mr. Smith or his dependents is eligible, elects and continues COBRA coverage, or similar coverage as provided by similar state law; and (vi) immediate vesting of any and all equity or equity-related awards previously awarded to Mr. Smith that vest solely on the service of Mr. Smith. Any equity awards that vest based on various performance metrics will be vested only if such performance metrics have been met at the time of termination of service.
As a condition precedent to payment of any severance payments under the agreement (other than payment of any Accrued Obligations) (the “Severance Benefits”), Mr. Smith or his estate, as applicable, shall execute and shall not rescind, a release in favor of the Company and its affiliates and all related companies, individuals, and entities, in a form satisfactory to the Company, and any revocation period applicable to such release must have expired as of the sixtieth (60th) day following his termination of employment.

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control

In the event that Mr. Smith’s employment is terminated by us without “cause” or by Mr. Smith for “good reason” upon a Change of Control or during the 24-month period following a Change of Control, we are required to pay Mr. Smith (i) the same payments and benefits which Mr. Smith is entitled to receive in connection with a termination without “cause” (as discussed above), plus (ii) a lump-sum cash payment equal to 2.0 times the sum of Mr. Smith’s base salary and Target Cash Bonus in effect on the date of the Change of Control. In addition, our compensation committee, in its sole discretion, may award an additional cash bonus related to the Change of Control transaction, if the terms of the transaction are deemed to be significantly favorable to the Company. “Change of Control” for the purposes of the agreement means (i) a “change of control event” with respect to the Company, within the meaning of Treas. Reg. §1.409A-3(i)(5), or (ii) a merger, consolidation, or reorganization of the Company with or involving any other entity, other than a merger, consolidation, or reorganization that would result in the voting securities of the Company outstanding immediately prior thereto continuing to represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting securities of the surviving entity) at least 50% of the combined voting power of the securities of the Company (or such surviving entity) outstanding immediately after such merger, consolidation, or reorganization. The Change of Control payment obligations will continue to apply for the 24-month period following a Change of Control, without regard to whether the agreement is renewed following such Change of Control.

The agreement contains standard assignment of inventions, indemnification and confidentiality provisions and prohibits Mr. Smith from competing against us during the term of the agreement and for a period of six months after the termination of the agreement in any county in the United States where the Company holds mineral lease interests. In addition, for a period of twelve months after the termination of the agreement, Mr. Smith is prohibited from directly or indirectly (i) inducing any employee of the Company and its affiliates to leave the employ of the Company or its affiliates, (ii) hiring any employee or consultant of the Company or its affiliates within six months after the termination of such individual’s employment or consulting relationship with the Company or its affiliates, or (iii) inducing or attempting to induce any customer, supplier, subcontractor, licensee or other business relation of the Company or any affiliate to cease doing business with the Company or such affiliate.

Incentive awards under the agreement are subject to clawback pursuant to the terms of the Company’s Policy for the Recovery of Erroneously Awarded Incentive Based Compensation, effective October 2, 2023.

27

Table of Contents

Mark L. Zajac - Chief Financial Officer

Mr. Zajac does not currently have an employment agreement with the Company. As a result, Mr. Zajac’s compensation may be set from time to time by the Board of Directors of the Company, or the Compensation Committee (including increases thereto, which need not be documented by formal agreement), and Mr. Zajac, in the discretion of the Board of Directors and/or Compensation Committee, may also be granted bonuses from time to time in cash, stock, or options.

Recent Equity Awards

On February 14, 2025, the Board of Directors of the Company, with the recommendation of the Compensation Committee, awarded Mr. Ryan Smith, the Chief Executive Officer of the Company and Mr. Mark L. Zajac, the Chief Financial Officer of the Company, an aggregate of 400,000 and 100,000 shares of restricted common stock, respectively, in consideration for services to be rendered through 2029. The restricted stock granted to Mr. Smith vests equally over a four-year period, on each of the four anniversaries of the grant date, subject to the terms of the Company’s 2022 Equity Incentive Plan, and Mr. Smith’s continued service with the Company on such vesting dates. The restricted stock granted to Mr. Zajac vests equally over a two-year period, on each of the two anniversaries of the grant date, subject to the terms of the Company’s 2022 Equity Incentive Plan, and Mr. Zajac’s continued service with the Company on such vesting dates

28

Table of Contents

Directors Compensation

Director Compensation Table

We generally use a combination of cash and stock-based incentive compensation to attract and retain qualified candidates to serve on our Board. Additionally, our directors are reimbursed for reasonable travel expenses incurred in attending meetings. In setting director compensation, we consider the significant amount of time that directors expend fulfilling their duties to us as well as the skill level required of such directors. The below table discloses the compensation paid to our non-employee directors. Mr. Smith does not receive any additional consideration for his service on the Board of Directors other than as set forth above, which discloses his compensation as an executive officer of the Company:

|  | Fees earned or |  |  |  |  |  |  | All other |  |  |  |  |
|  | paid in cash |  |  | Stock awards |  |  | compensation |  |  | Total |
Name |  | ($) |  |  | ($)(1)(2) |  |  | ($) |  |  | ($) |
John A. Weinzierl |  | $ | 150,000 |  |  | $ | 121,200 |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 271,200 |
D. Stephen Slack |  | $ | 115,000 |  |  | $ | 60,600 |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 175,600 |
Randall D. Keys |  | $ | 142,500 |  |  | $ | 60,600 |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 203,100 |
Ryan L. Smith |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | - |
James W. Denny III |  | $ | 118,000 |  |  | $ | 60,600 |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 178,600 |
Duane H. King |  | $ | 75,000 |  |  | $ | 60,600 |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 135,600 |
Joshua Batchelor |  | $ | 100,500 |  |  | $ | 60,600 |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 161,100 |

* The table above does not include the amount of any expense reimbursements paid to the above directors. No directors received any Option Awards, Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation, Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings during the period presented. Does not include perquisites and other personal benefits, or property, unless the aggregate amount of such compensation is more than $10,000. Does not include dividend distributions which directors may have received as holders of the Company's Common Stock, as such consideration was received by all stockholders. The table does include amounts paid to Directors that participated in Special Committee meetings that was established by the Board of Directors to review a proposed transaction between the Company and Synergy Offshore LLC, which is directly or indirectly owned by Messrs. Weinzierl and King.

(1) Represents the fair value of the grant of shares of our Common Stock calculated in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification Topic 718. The values provided for these awards are based on applicable accounting standards and do not necessarily reflect the actual amounts realized or realizable.

(2) As of December 31, 2024, the aggregate number of shares underlying unvested restricted stock shares held by each non-executive director serving on that date was as follows:

John A. Weinzierl |  |  | 60,000 |
D. Stephen Slack |  |  | 30,000 |
Randall D. Keys |  |  | 30,000 |
James W. Denny III |  |  | 30,000 |
Duane H. King |  |  | 30,000 |
Joshua Batchelor |  |  | 30,000 |

Independent Director Compensation Policy

Each non-executive member of the Board of Directors will receive director compensation in accordance with the Company’s director compensation policies and practices, as they may be amended from time to time, which effective as of March 19, 2024 (as approved by the Board of Directors on March 19, 2024), includes:

| ● | An annual cash retainer payable to each member of the Board of Directors of $75,000 ($150,000 as to the Chairman of the Board of Directors);

| ● | An annual cash payment payable to the Chairperson of (a) the Audit Committee of $25,000; (b) the Compensation Committee of $16,000; and (c) the Nominating and Governance Committee of $16,000; and

| ● | Long-term equity grants of shares of Common Stock of the Company, issuable to each member of the Board of Directors and the Chairman of the Board of Directors.
| ● | Amounts paid to Directors that participated in Special Committee meetings that was established by the Board of Directors to review a proposed transaction between the Company and Synergy Offshore LLC, which is directly or indirectly owned by Messrs. Weinzierl and King.

Recent Equity Awards

On February 14, 2025, the Board of Directors of the Company, with the recommendation of the Compensation Committee, awarded Mr. Weinzierl an aggregate of 80,000 shares of restricted common stock and each of the other five non-executive members of the Board of Directors an aggregate of 40,000 shares of restricted common stock in consideration for services rendered as members of the Board of Directors for fiscal 2025. The restricted stock vests at the rate of 1/2 of such shares on each of July 1, 2025 and January 1, 2026, subject to the terms of the Company’s 2022 Equity Incentive Plan, and such person’s continued service with the Company on such vesting dates

Compensation Risk Assessment

We do not believe that our compensation programs encourage excessive risk taking. Risk mitigating factors of our compensation program and Board governance include:

| ● | A mix of short-term and long-term incentives designed to incentivize creation of long-term stockholder value; and

| ● | Caps on awards under our bonus programs, along with the use of targeted performance goals designed to emphasize metrics that lead to long-term stockholder value creation.

29

Table of Contents

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION |  |
The following table provides information as of December 31, 2024 regarding our equity compensation plans (including individual compensation arrangements), except as described below, under which equity securities are authorized for issuance. |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | Number of |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | securities remaining |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | available for future |
|  | Number of |  |  |  |  |  |  | issuance under |
|  | securities to be |  |  | Weighted-average |  |  | equity |
|  | issued upon exercise |  |  | exercise price of |  |  | compensation plans |
|  | of outstanding |  |  | outstanding options, |  |  | (excluding securities |
|  | options, warrants |  |  | warrants and rights |  |  | reflected in Column |
Plan Category |  | and rights (A) |  |  | (B) |  |  | (A) (C)) |
Equity compensation plans approved by shareholders (1) |  |  | 22,176 |  |  | $ | 30.48 |  |  |  | 3,565,738 |
Equity compensation plans not approved by shareholders |  |  | - |  |  | $ | - |  |  |  | - |
Total |  |  | 22,176 |  |  | $ | 30.48 |  |  |  | 3,565,738 |

(1) The furthest column to the right represents 13,500 and 3,552,238 shares of Common Stock available for awards as of December 31, 2024 under the 2021 Equity Incentive Plan and the 2022 Equity Incentive Plan, respectively.

Amended and Restated 2012 Equity Performance Incentive Plan

The Amended and Restated 2012 Equity Performance Incentive Plan (the “2012 Plan”) provides an opportunity for any employee, officer, director or consultant of the Company, subject to limitations, to receive (i) incentive stock options (to eligible employees only); (ii) nonqualified stock options; (iii) stock appreciation rights; (iv) restricted stock; (v) restricted stock units; (vi) performance shares and units; and (vii) other awards.

No shares are available for future awards under the 2012 Plan since it has been more than 10 years since its original adoption date.

2021 Equity Incentive Plan

On June 24, 2021, the Company held its 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders at which the stockholders of the Company approved the adoption of the Company’s 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the “2021 Plan”).

The 2021 Plan provides an opportunity for any employee, officer, director or consultant of the Company, subject to limitations provided by federal or state securities laws, to receive (i) incentive stock options (to eligible employees only); (ii) nonqualified stock options; (iii) restricted stock; (iv) stock awards; (v) shares in performance of services; or (vi) any combination of the foregoing. In making such determinations, the Board may take into account the nature of the services rendered by such person, his or her present and potential contribution to the Company’s success, and such other factors as the Board in its discretion shall deem relevant. Employees, non-employee directors, and consultants of the Company and its subsidiaries are eligible to participate in the 2021 Plan. Incentive stock options may be granted under the 2021 Plan only to employees of our company and its affiliates. Employees, directors and consultants of our company and its affiliates are eligible to receive all other types of awards under the 2021 Plan.

30

Table of Contents

Subject to adjustment in connection with the payment of a stock dividend, a stock split or subdivision or combination of the shares of Common Stock, or a reorganization or reclassification of the Company’s Common Stock, the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock which may be issued pursuant to awards under the 2021 Plan is the sum of (i) one million (1,000,000) shares, and (ii) an annual increase on April 1st of each calendar year, beginning in 2022 and ending in 2031, in each case subject to the approval of the Board of Directors or the Compensation Committee on or prior to the applicable date, equal to the lesser of (A) five percent (5%) of the total shares of Common Stock of the Company outstanding on the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year; (B) one million (1,000,000) shares; and (C) such smaller number of shares as determined by the Board of Directors or Compensation Committee (the “Share Limit”), provided that the Board of Directors has not determined to increase the number of shares of Common Stock eligible for issuance under the 2021 Plan since its approval by stockholders. Notwithstanding the above, no more than 10,000,000 incentive stock options may be granted pursuant to the terms of the 2021 Plan. The 2021 Plan was originally approved by the Board of Directors of the Company on April 27, 2021, subject to stockholder approval.

The 2021 Plan has 13,500 shares of Common Stock currently available for future awards as of the Record Date, April 11, 2025.

2022 Equity Incentive Plan

On June 21, 2022, the Company held its 2022 Annual Meeting of Shareholders (the “Meeting”). At the Meeting, the shareholders of the Company approved the adoption of the Company’s 2022 Equity Incentive Plan (the “2022 Plan”). The 2022 Plan was originally approved by the Board of Directors of the Company on April 18, 2022, subject to shareholder approval.

The 2022 Plan provides an opportunity for any employee, officer, director or consultant of the Company, subject to limitations provided by federal or state securities laws, to receive (i) incentive stock options (to eligible employees only); (ii) nonqualified stock options; (iii) stock appreciation rights; (iv) restricted stock awards; (v) restricted stock units; (vi) shares in performance of services; (vii) other awards of equity or equity based compensation; or (viii) any combination of the foregoing. In making such determinations, the Board of Directors (the “Board”) may take into account the nature of the services rendered by such person, his or her present and potential contribution to the Company’s success, and such other factors as the Board in its discretion shall deem relevant. Employees, non-employee directors, and consultants of the Company and its subsidiaries are eligible to participate in the 2022 Plan. Incentive stock options may be granted under the 2022 Plan only to employees of our company and its affiliates. Employees, directors and consultants of our company and its affiliates are eligible to receive all other types of awards under the 2022 Plan.

Subject to adjustment in connection with the payment of a stock dividend, a stock split or subdivision or combination of the shares of Common Stock, or a reorganization or reclassification of the Company’s Common Stock, the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock which may be issued pursuant to awards under the 2022 Plan is the sum of (i) three million (3,000,000) shares, and (ii) an automatic increase on April 1st of each year for a period of nine years commencing on April 1, 2023 and ending on (and including) April 1, 2032, in an amount equal to the lesser of (A) five percent (5%) of the total shares of Common Stock of the Company outstanding on the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year; and (B) 1,500,000 shares of Common Stock; provided, however, that the Board may act prior to April 1st of a given year to provide that the increase for such year will be a lesser number of shares of Common Stock. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no more than a total of 10,000,000 shares of Common Stock (or awards) may be issued or granted under the 2022 Plan in aggregate, and no more than 10,000,000 shares of Common Stock may be issued pursuant to the exercise of Incentive Stock Options. On April 1, 2025, the number of shares available for awards under the 2022 Plan increased automatically by 1,467,694 shares, equal to 5% of the total outstanding shares of Common Stock of the Company as of December 31, 2024.

A total of 4,083,213 shares may be issued as awards under the 2022 Plan as of the Record Date, April 11, 2025.

31

Table of Contents

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

Family Employment

None of our directors are related by blood, marriage, or adoption to any other director, executive officer, or other key employees.

We have adopted a nepotism policy pursuant to which family members of any employee, which include fathers, mothers, siblings, sons, daughters, nieces, nephews or grandchildren, may not be hired or terminated by a direct family member. Additionally, family members are not allowed to participate in any discussion relating to the setting of compensation rates for other family members. An immediate relative of any employee can only be hired after the Compensation Committee has reviewed the application of the direct family member and has satisfied itself that (a) the position is necessary, (b) the position has been adequately advertised, (c) other applicants have been interviewed by non-family managers of the Company, and (d) the family member is the most qualified candidate for the position. Further, written approval from the Chairman of the Compensation Committee must be received along with an approved rate of pay before any family members of any employees, officers or directors can be employed and paid by us.

Related Person Transaction Policy

From time to time, we have entered into transactions with certain “related persons,” a category that generally includes executive officers, directors, and beneficial owners of 5% or more of our Common Stock, and immediate family members of these persons and entities in which one of these persons has a direct or indirect material interest. We refer to transactions with these related persons as “related party transactions.” The Audit Committee is responsible for the review and approval of each related party transaction exceeding $120,000, provided that the charter of the Audit Committee provides that any proposed transactions with related parties that involve significant cash, stock or other consideration are outside the scope of the Audit Committee and will be referred to a separate committee appointed and chartered by the Board, and made up of non-interested directors.

The Audit Committee considers all relevant factors when determining whether to approve a proposed related party transaction, including (without limitation):

| ● | the size of the transaction and the amount of consideration that might be paid to a related person;

| ● | the nature of the interest of the applicable related person; and

| ● | whether the transaction involves the provision of goods or services to us that are available from unaffiliated third parties.

Implementation of the Policy

In determining whether to approve a proposed related party transaction, the Audit Committee (or an ad hoc committee of the Board made up of independent directors, as applicable) must be reasonably satisfied that:

| ● | the transaction likely will significantly benefit all stockholders, even though it will provide a benefit to the related parties; and

| ● | goods or services of comparable quality either cannot be obtained from third parties in time to meet the Company’s needs or can be obtained but at a significantly higher cost.

In appropriate circumstances, the Audit Committee (or an ad hoc independent committee) may enlist outside sources to obtain information about the possibility of using third-party vendors’ goods and/or services.

Compensation of certain related persons other than executive officers is determined by the Compensation Committee rather than the Audit Committee as discussed in “Family Employment.” This policy has been followed by the Committee since 2004.

32

Table of Contents

Related Party Transactions

Except as discussed below or otherwise disclosed above under “Executive and Director Compensation”, “ Executive Compensation” and “Directors Compensation”, there have been no transactions over the last two fiscal years, and there is not currently any proposed transaction, in which the Company was or is to be a participant, where the amount involved exceeds the lesser of (a) $120,000 or (b) one percent of the Company’s total assets at year-end for the last two completed fiscal years, and in which any officer, director, or any stockholder owning greater than five percent (5%) of our outstanding voting shares, nor any member of the above referenced individual’s immediate family, had or will have a direct or indirect material interest.

Related Party Exchange Agreement

On April 8, 2024, John A. Weinzierl, the Chairman of the Company, Trustee of the John Alfred Weinzierl 2020 Trust, u/t/a November 10, 2020 (the “Trust”), and WDM Family Partnership, LP, of whom Wallis Marsh is the beneficial owner and who was a greater than 5% shareholder of the Company (“WDM”), entered into a Property Exchange Agreement (the “Exchange Agreement”). Pursuant to the Exchange Agreement, and effective on April 8, 2024, the Trust exchanged a 33% membership interest in a separate limited liability company, for 3,124,893 shares of Company Common Stock held by WDM. Due to his status as Trustee of the Trust, Mr. Weinzierl may be deemed to beneficially own the securities held by the Trust.

Related Party Acquisition

On January 7, 2025, the Company entered into, and simultaneously closed the transactions contemplated by, a Purchase and Sale Agreement (the “Synergy Purchase Agreement”), with Synergy Offshore LLC (“Synergy”). Synergy is controlled by Mr. Duane H. King, a member of the Board of Directors of the Company, who serves as the Chief Executive Officer and Manager of Synergy, and John A. Weinzierl, the Company’s Chairman, who is an approximate sixty percent beneficial owner of Synergy.

Pursuant to the Synergy Purchase Agreement, the Company agreed to purchase from Synergy, 24,000 net operated acres located across the Kevin Dome structure in Toole County, Montana, which are highly contiguous to certain assigned rights the Company acquired in June 2024, including all leases, wells, rights and interests in, under or derived from all communalization, unitization, or pooling agreements or pooling orders, easements, mineral interests, contracts, production, equipment, claims, receivables, indemnities, permits, seismic studies and records, associated therewith (collectively, the “Property”), subject to Synergy retaining an undivided twenty percent (20.00%) of Synergy’s right title and interest in the Property, and certain excluded assets (the “Synergy Reserved Interest”).

The Property was acquired in consideration for (a) $2.0 million in cash, subject to customary adjustments; (b) 1,400,000 shares of the Company’s Common Stock (representing 4.76% of the Company’s outstanding Common Stock at the time of the entry into the Purchase Agreement)(the “Closing Shares”); (c) a carried working interest whereby the Company agreed to cover and pay for 100% of Synergy’s costs attributable to the Synergy Reserved Interest, until the earlier of (i) 78 months from the closing date; or (ii) the date the total costs associated therewith total $20 million; (d) the Company's agreement to pay Synergy 18% of the cash amounts it actually realizes following the closing in, so much as they result from, are generated by, or are credited to the Company, pursuant to any law or regulation allowing for benefits resulting from our sequestration of carbon oxides or similar substances derived directly from the area of mutual interest (“AMI”) surrounding the Property; and (e) the Company's agreement to pay Synergy 18% of the gain we may receive in connection with the sale of the future, first, gas processing plant located on the Property (which includes any expansions connected to the initial installation that processes production from within the AMI in which the Company has a financial interest), in the same form as the consideration we receive upon such sale.

Related Party Shares Repurchase

On January 27, 2025, the Company entered into a Share Repurchase Agreement with Banner Oil & Gas, LLC (“Banner”), Woodford Petroleum, LLC (“Woodford”), and Sage Road Energy II, LP, (“Sage Road Energy”, and together with Banner and Woodford, the “Selling Stockholders”). In his capacity as coManaging Partner of Sage Road Capital, LLC, which indirectly controls and manages certain funds which own a majority interest in Banner, Woodford and Sage Road Energy, Joshua L. Batchelor, a member of the Board of Directors of the Company, may be deemed to beneficially own the shares of Common Stock held by the Selling Stockholders.

Pursuant to the Share Repurchase Agreement, the Company, in a private transaction, outside of, and separate from the Company’s previously disclosed share repurchase program, on January 27, 2025, repurchased (a) 534,020 shares of Common Stock held by Banner, (b) 41,229 shares of Common Stock held by Woodford, and (c) 60,151 shares of Common Stock held by Sage Road, for an aggregate of $1,574,362 or $2.47775 per share, which is the price per share of the 4,871,400 shares of Common Stock which we sold in our underwritten public offering which closed on January 23, 2025, less underwriting discounts and commissions, and which represented an 8.2% premium to the closing sales price of the Company's Common Stock on January 27, 2025.

The Share Repurchase Agreement contains customary representations, warranties and covenants of the parties. The share repurchase was approved by the disinterested members of the Board of Directors of the Company, as well as the Company’s Audit Committee, comprised solely of independent directors not affiliated with Mr. Batchelor or the Selling Stockholders.

Nominating and Voting Agreement.

On January 5, 2022, the Company closed the acquisitions contemplated by those certain three separate Purchase and Sale Agreements, previously entered into by the Company on October 4, 2021, with each of (a) Lubbock Energy Partners LLC; (b) Banner Oil & Gas, LLC, Woodford Petroleum, LLC and Llano Energy LLC, and (c) Synergy Offshore LLC. Lubbock is beneficially owned by Mr. John A. Weinzierl (our Chairman) and Mr. Wallis T. Marsh, due to their status as Chief Executive Officer and Manager, and Manager, respectively, of Lubbock. Synergy may have also been deemed to be beneficially owned by Mr. Duane H. King (one of our Directors) as Chief Executive Officer of Synergy, and as a result of his then ownership of the limited liability company that owns 100% of the membership interests of Synergy. As discussed above, Synergy is currently controlled by Mr. Duane H. King, a member of the Board of Directors of the Company, who serves as the Chief Executive Officer and Manager of Synergy, and John A. Weinzierl, the Company’s Chairman, who is an approximate sixty percent beneficial owner of Synergy.

Also on January 4, 2022, we and each of the Sellers entered into a Nominating and Voting Agreement. On and effective on September 16, 2022, the Company, each of the Sellers, and King Oil & Gas Company, Inc., which entity is controlled by Duane H. King, its President and one of our directors, WDM Family Partnership, LP, which entity is controlled by Wallis T. Marsh, its President, and Katla Energy Holdings LLC, which entity is controlled by John A. Weinzierl, its Chief Executive Officer and our Chairman, entered into an Amended and Restated Nominating and Voting Agreement.

The Amended and Restated Nominating and Voting Agreement is discussed in greater detail above under “Corporate Governance” – “Nominating and Voting Agreement and Board Appointment Rights”, which information is incorporated by reference into this “Certain Relationships and Related Transactions” section by reference.

Indemnification Agreements

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and officers. The indemnification agreements and our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws require us to indemnify our directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law.

DELINQUENT SECTION 16(A) REPORTS

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our executive officers and directors and persons who beneficially own more than 10% of our Common Stock to file reports of their ownership of, and transactions in, our Common Stock with the SEC and to furnish us with copies of the reports they file. Based solely upon our review of the Section 16(a) filings that have been furnished to us we believe that all filings required to be made under Section 16(a) during 2024 were timely made, except for Mark Zajac, our Chief Financial Officer, where one Form 4 was not filed timely and as a result one transaction was not timely disclosed.

33

Table of Contents

PROPOSAL 1: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

At the Annual Meeting, one Class Three director is to be elected to hold office until the 2028 annual meeting of stockholders and until his respective successor is duly elected and qualified. The Nominating and Governance Committee has recommended, and the Board of Directors has selected, the following nominee for election: Duane H. King, who currently serves as a director of our company. The Company is not aware that the nominee will be unable to, or for good cause will not, serve as a director.

Directors

We believe that each of our directors possesses high standards of personal and professional ethics, character, integrity and values; an inquisitive and objective perspective; practical wisdom; mature judgment; diversity in professional experience, skills and background and a proven record of success in their respective fields; and valuable knowledge of our business and industry. Moreover, each of our directors is willing to devote sufficient time to carrying out his or her duties and responsibilities effectively and is committed to serving the Company and our stockholders.

Our Current Directors consist of:

Name |  | Position |  | Age |  | Director Class |  | Director Since
John A. Weinzierl |  | Chairman |  | 56 |  | One |  | January 2022
D. Stephen Slack |  | Director |  | 74 |  | One |  | December 2019
Randall D. Keys |  | Chairman |  | 65 |  | One |  | December 2019
Ryan L. Smith |  | President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director |  | 42 |  | Two |  | January 2021
James W. Denny III |  | Director |  | 77 |  | Two |  | December 2019
Duane H. King |  | Director |  | 64 |  | Three* |  | January 2022
Joshua Batchelor |  | Director |  | 48 |  | Three** |  | January 2022

* Up for appointment at the Annual Meeting.

** Not standing for re-election at the Annual Meeting.

The Company’s Board currently consists of seven directors. The Company’s Certificate of Incorporation provides for the division of the Company’s Board into three classes as equal in number as the total number of members of the Board provided in the Bylaws permits.

The nominee for election at the Annual Meeting is Duane H. King, a current member of the Board. Please see biographical information for Mr. King under the heading “Business Experience of Directors”. If approved by the stockholders, the nominee will serve a term that will expire at the 2028 annual meeting.

34

Table of Contents

Business Experience of Directors

Set forth below is certain biographical information for each director as of the date of this filing. The Nominating and Governance Committee selects director nominees based on their skills, achievements, and experience, and believes that each nominee should have experience in positions of responsibility and leadership and an understanding of our oil and natural gas exploration and production business. Our overall objective is to identify a group of directors that can best contribute to our long-term success. All of the directors, including the directors standing for re-election, discussed below are seasoned leaders who collectively bring to the Board a vast array of oil and natural gas industry, public company and private company and other business experience, all at the senior executive officer level, and who meet our director qualification standards. Among other attributes, the members of our Board possess a wide breadth of varied skills, experience and leadership in the natural resources and energy industries, finance and accounting, risk management, operations management, strategic planning, business development, regulatory and government affairs, corporate governance, human resources and compensation, and public policy—qualities that led the Nominating and Governance Committee and the Board to conclude that these individuals should serve as our directors at this time, in light of our business and structure, overall industry environment, and our long-term strategy. The specific experiences, qualifications, attributes, and skills of each director are briefly described below. In addition, the directors represent diverse backgrounds, skill sets, and viewpoints, with a blend of historical and fresh perspectives, and have a demonstrated ability to work collaboratively with candid discussion.

Director Nominee

Duane H. King (Age 64) – Independent Director (Class Three) (Director Nominee). Mr. King has served as a member of the Board of Directors since January 2022. Mr. King has served as CEO of Synergy Offshore, LLC (which he co-founded) since October 2010. In 2002, Mr. King co-founded Synergy Oil & Gas, L.P. (“Synergy LP”). In 2010 and 2011, Synergy LP sold its assets, providing a successful exit to its private equity sponsor, Natural Gas Partners, while retaining an interest in a midstream processing company and an exploration project. In 1991, Mr. King co-founded Synergy Oil & Gas, Inc and in 2001, successfully sold the company. From 1988 to May 1991, he served as an Associate with the Chase Manhattan Bank in the Energy Division in Houston and New York, specializing in energy corporate finance. From 1984 to 1986, Mr. King was a Production Engineer for Mitchell Energy & Development Corp. in Midland, Texas. His responsibilities with Mitchell included the design, arrangement and performance of completions and workovers and the direction of the daily operations of approximately 120 producing oil and gas wells. Mr. King is a member of The Chancellor’s Council Executive Committee and the Engineering Advisory Board for the University of Texas. Mr. King is also involved in numerous charity organizations and is currently the President of the Board of Yellowstone Academy, a school he helped establish, and has served on the Boards of Episcopal High School, Archway Academy, Presbyterian School, Houston Habitat for Humanity, Houston Producers Forum, and other organizations. Mr. King received his B.S. with honors in Petroleum Engineering from the University of Texas and obtained an MBA from the University of Texas where he was a Sord Scholar.

Qualifications: The Board has concluded that Mr. King’s significant oil and gas experience qualifies him for service as a member of the Board of Directors.

35

Table of Contents

Continuing Directors

John A. Weinzierl (Age 56) – Independent Director (Class One) (Continuing Director - Chairman). Mr. Weinzierl has served as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Company since January 2022. John A. Weinzierl is a founding partner of Katla Capital, a Houston based family office seeking to invest with entrepreneurs, business owners, management teams and other investors/sponsors in diversified industries, as well as other opportunistic investments in real estate and alternative asset classes. He also leads Katla Energy Holdings LLC, a company he founded in 2016, to own, operate and invest in energy assets and companies in North America. Mr. Weinzierl previously served as CEO of Memorial Resource Development LLC (MRD), a company he co-founded in 2011, from December 2011 to September 2016. While CEO, he expanded MRD’s oil and gas operations to six states, led the public listing of two subsidiary companies, Memorial Resource Development Corp. and Memorial Production Partners LP. Memorial Production Partners LP filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy protection in January 2017, which bankruptcy was closed in May 2017 (Mr. Weinzierl served as Chief Executive Officer of Memorial Production Partners LP from December 2011 to September 2016). Prior to MRD, Mr. Weinzierl was a partner and ran the Houston office of NGP Energy Capital Management, an energy-focused private equity firm, from 1999 to 2011. He sourced, structured and executed investments, monitored existing investments and led capital markets transactions in the upstream, midstream and oilfield services sectors. He began his career as a petroleum engineer for Conoco, Inc. and held positions of increasing responsibility in project teams located in the US, Congo (Brazzaville), Nigeria and Norway. Mr. Weinzierl is a licensed Professional Engineer (PE) in the State of Texas, and earned a B.S. in Petroleum Engineering and an MBA from the University of Texas at Austin, which recognized him as a Sord Scholar, a Distinguished Alumnus from the Department of Petroleum Engineering and an Outstanding Young Engineering Graduate. He is currently a member and former chairman of the Engineering Advisory Board of the Cockrell School of Engineering at the University of Texas at Austin, and was President of the Houston Producers Forum.

Qualifications: The Board has concluded that Mr. Weinzierl’s significant oil and gas experience qualifies him for service as a member of the Board of Directors.

Randall D. Keys (Age 65) – Independent Director (Class One) (Continuing Director). Mr. Keys has served on the Board since December 2019. Mr. Keys served as Chief Executive Officer of Evolution Petroleum Corporation, an NYSE-listed exploration and production company, prior to his retirement in June 2018. He joined Evolution in 2014 as Chief Financial Officer. Mr. Keys has over 35 years of experience in the oil and gas industry, including positions as Chief Financial Officer of public energy companies. He earned a B.B.A. in Accounting from the University of Texas at Austin and began his career with the accounting firm of KPMG.

Qualifications: The Board has concluded that Mr. Keys’ broad experience in the energy industry qualifies him for service as an independent director. Further, his experience as a financial officer in public energy companies, experience with SEC reporting requirements and his education and prior certification as a CPA qualifies him to serve as an Audit Committee Financial Expert.

D. Stephen Slack (Age 75) – Independent Director (Class One) (Continuing Director). Mr. Slack has served on the Board since December 2019 and served as Chairman of the Board of Directors from December 2019 to January 2022. Mr. Slack is the former President and Chief Executive Officer of South Bay Resources, L.L.C., a privately held oil and gas exploration and production company, and of its affiliate South Bay Resources Canada, Inc. Prior to founding South Bay in 2001, Mr. Slack served as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Pogo Producing Company, Inc. (formerly NYSE: PPP), an independent oil and gas producer, from 1988 to 1998, and as a director from 1990 to 1998. From March 2003 to August 2010, Mr. Slack served as a director of The Cornell Companies, Inc. (formerly NYSE: CRN). During his tenure, Mr. Slack served as chair of the Audit Committee, the Committee’s designated financial expert and as a member of the Compensation Committee. Mr. Slack received his bachelor’s degree from the University of Southern California and his Master of Business Administration (M.B.A.) from Columbia University.

Qualifications: The Board has concluded that Mr. Slack’s experience qualifies him for service as an independent director and as a member of the Audit and Compensation Committees.

James W. Denny III (Age 77) – Independent Director (Class Two) (Continuing Director). Mr. Denny has served on the Board since December 2019. Mr. Denny possesses more than 45 years of industry related experience. Mr. Denny previously served as Executive Vice President of Operations for Lilis Energy from April 2018 to July 2019. Mr. Denny served as Vice President at Siltstone from January 2016 to March 2018 and as Magnum Hunter Resource Corporation’s Executive Vice President of Operations and as President of the Appalachian Division from 2007 to September 2015. Mr. Denny also served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Gulf Energy Management Company, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Harken Energy Corporation from 2002 to 2007. In his capacity as President and Chief Executive Officer of Gulf Energy Management, Mr. Denny was responsible for all facets of Gulf Energy Management’s North American operations. He is a registered professional engineer in the state of Louisiana and is a certified earth scientist. He is also a member of various industry associations, including the American Petroleum Institute, the National Society of Professional Engineers, the Society of Petroleum Engineers and the Society of Petroleum Evaluation Engineers. He is a graduate of the University of Louisiana-Lafayette with a Bachelor of Science in Petroleum Engineering.

Qualifications: The Board has concluded that Mr. Denny’s oil and gas industry experience qualifies him for service as an independent director and as a member of the Audit, and Nominating and Governance Committees.

36

Table of Contents

Ryan L. Smith (Age 42) – Director (Class Two) (Continuing Director), Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Smith has served as the Company’s Chief Executive Officer since December 2019 and as the Company’s Chief Financial Officer from May 2017 to June 2023. Mr. Smith consulted for the Company from January 2017 to May 2017. Prior to this position, Mr. Smith served as Emerald Oil Inc.’s Chief Financial Officer from September 2014 to January 2017 and Vice President of Capital Markets and Strategy from July 2013 to September 2014. Emerald Oil Inc. filed for bankruptcy protection in March 2016 and emerged in November 2016. Prior to joining Emerald, Mr. Smith was a Vice President in Canaccord Genuity’s Investment Banking Group focused solely on the energy sector. Mr. Smith joined Canaccord Genuity in 2008 and was responsible for the execution of public and private financing engagements along with mergers and acquisitions advisory services. Prior to joining Canaccord Genuity, Mr. Smith was an Analyst in the Wells Fargo Energy Group, working solely with upstream and midstream oil and gas companies. Since March 2024, Mr. Smith has served as a member of the Board of Directors of 180 Life Sciences Corp. (Nasdaq:ATNF)(“180 Life”), and he has served as Lead Independent Director of 180 Life since February 2025. Mr. Smith also currently serves as Chairperson of the Audit Committee, Member of the Compensation Committee, Chairperson of the Nominating, Corporate and Governance Committee and Member of the Strategy and Alternatives, Risk, Safety and Regulatory Committee of the Board of Directors of 180 Life. Mr. Smith holds a Bachelor of Business Administration degree in Finance from Texas A&M University.

Qualifications:

The Board has concluded that Mr. Smith’s significant oil and gas experience and familiarity with the day to day operations of our business qualify him for service as a director.

Not Standing for Re-Election

Joshua L. Batchelor (Age 48) – Independent Director (Class Three) (term will end at Annual Meeting). Mr. Batchelor has served as a member of the Board of Directors since January 2022. Mr. Batchelor is a Co-Founder and Managing Partner of Sage Road Capital, a Houston-based lower middle market private equity fund focused on the upstream oil and gas sector. Prior to founding Sage Road in 2012, Mr. Batchelor was a Principal at Quantum Energy Partners, a leading energy-focused private equity firm with over $6 billion of capital under management.

Mr. Batchelor also held positions with Behrman Capital, a middle market private equity firm focused on technology, healthcare and business services, and Morgan Stanley Capital Partners (now Metalmark Capital). Mr. Batchelor served as a director of Ridglea Energy, LLC from November 2015 to October 2020, which entity filed for Chapter 7 bankruptcy in October 2020 which bankruptcy was closed in May 2021. Mr. Batchelor holds a B.A. in Mathematical Methods in the Social Sciences and Economics with honors from Northwestern University.

Qualifications: The Board has concluded that Mr. Batchelor’s significant private equity and oil and gas experience qualifies him for service as a member of the Board of Directors.

Board Recommendation

The Board recommends you vote “FOR” the director nominee contained in Proposal 1. For the reasons provided in this Proxy Statement, we are asking stockholders to vote “FOR” the following resolution:

“RESOLVED, that the stockholders approve the election of Duane H. King as Class Three director of the Company to serve until the third succeeding annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2028, and until his successor has been duly elected or appointed and qualified.”

37

Table of Contents

PROPOSAL 2: RATIFICATION OF THE APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

The Board seeks stockholder ratification of the Audit Committee’s engagement and appointment of Weaver & Tidwell, L.L.P. (“Weaver”), certified public accountants, to act as the independent registered public accounting firm for the audit of our financial statements for the year ending December 31, 2025. The Audit Committee has not determined what action, if any, would be taken should the appointment of Weaver not be ratified at the meeting. A representative from Weaver is not expected to be present at the Annual Meeting, but if a representative from Weaver is present, they will be provided the opportunity to make a statement at the meeting.

38

Table of Contents

Principal Accounting Fees and Services

The Audit Committee approves the terms of engagement before we engage the audit firm for audit and non-audit services, except as to engagements for services outside the scope of the original terms, in which instances the services are provided pursuant to pre-approval policies and procedures established by the Audit Committee. These pre-approval policies and procedures are detailed as to the category of service and the Audit Committee is kept informed of each service provided. These policies and procedures, and the work performed pursuant thereto, do not include any delegation to management of the Audit Committee’s responsibilities under the Exchange Act.

Weaver, the Company’s independent registered accounting firm for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2024 and 2023, charged the following fees related to our 2024 and 2023 financial statements through April 11, 2025, all of which were approved by the Audit Committee:

|  | 2024 |  |  | 2023 |
Audit fees |  | $ | 155,000 |  |  | $ | 210,000 |
Audit-related fees |  |  | 95,000 |  |  |  | 50,000 |
Total |  | $ | 250,000 |  |  | $ | 260,000 |

Relationship with Independent Accountants

Weaver's audit report on the Company’s financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2024 and 2023 did not contain an adverse opinion or a disclaimer of opinion, and was not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles.

Board Recommendation

The Board recommends you vote “FOR” Proposal 2. For the reasons provided in this Proxy Statement, we are asking stockholders to vote “FOR” the following resolution:

“RESOLVED, that the stockholders ratify the Audit Committee’s appointment of Weaver & Tidwell, L.L.P., certified public accountants, to act as the auditors of the Company’s financial statements for the year ending December 31, 2025.”

39

Table of Contents

PROPOSAL 3: ADVISORY VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

General Information

In accordance with the requirements of Section 14A of the Exchange Act, our stockholders are entitled to cast an advisory “say-on-pay” vote at the Annual Meeting to approve the compensation of the Company’s executive officers named in the “Summary Compensation Table”, as disclosed in this Proxy Statement above under “Executive and Director Compensation”. We currently hold an advisory vote on executive compensation every year. We last held a vote on the frequency of future votes on “say-on-pay” approval of executive compensation at our 2024 Annual Meeting. At the 2024 annual stockholders’ meeting, the outcome of the say-on-pay vote was 11,704,076 votes for, 476,835 votes against, 49,143 votes abstaining, and 7,297,058 broker non-votes. Our next frequency vote on stockholder compensation is expected to be held at the 2028 annual meeting of shareholders.

As an advisory vote, the result of the vote on this Proposal 3 is not binding on the Board or the Compensation Committee. However, the Compensation Committee, which is responsible for designing and administering our executive compensation program, values the opinions expressed by stockholders in their vote on this proposal and will continue to consider the outcome of the vote when making future compensation decisions for Named Executive Officers referenced in the “Summary Compensation Table”.

We believe that our executive compensation program (1) has played a significant role in our ability to attract, motivate and retain a highly qualified executive team to manage our company, and (2) is structured in the best manner possible to support the achievement of our short-term and long-term business goals and the creation and enhancement of stockholder value.

The vote solicited by this proposal is advisory in nature and its outcome will not be binding on the Board or the Compensation Committee, nor will the outcome of the vote require the Board or the Compensation Committee to take any action. Moreover, the outcome of the vote will not be construed as overruling any decision of the Board or the Compensation Committee, nor creating or implying any additional fiduciary duty of the Board or the Compensation Committee. However, the Board and the Compensation Committee will carefully consider the outcome of the vote when considering future executive compensation arrangements.

Board Recommendation

The Board recommends you vote for Proposal 3. For the reasons provided in this Proxy Statement, we are asking stockholders to vote “FOR” the following resolution:

“RESOLVED, that the stockholders approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation philosophy, policies and procedures and the compensation of our Named Executive Officers for 2024 as disclosed in the Proxy Statement for U.S. Energy’s 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to Item 402(m) through (q) of Regulation S-K, including the compensation tables and narrative discussion, be, and hereby is, APPROVED.”

ADDITIONAL FILINGS

The Company’s Forms 10-K, 10-Q, 8-K and all amendments to those reports are available without charge through the Company’s website on the Internet as soon as reasonably practicable after they are electronically filed with, or furnished to, the Securities and Exchange Commission. Information on our website does not constitute part of this proxy statement.

The Company will provide, without charge, to each person to whom a proxy statement is delivered, upon written or oral request of such person and by first class mail or other equally prompt means within one business day of receipt of such request, a copy of any of the filings described above. Individuals may request a copy of such information by sending a request to the Company, 1616 Voss, Suite 725, Houston, Texas 77057; Attention: Ryan L. Smith, Chief Executive Officer.

40

Table of Contents

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

None.

OTHER MATTERS

As of the date of this proxy statement, our management has no knowledge of any business to be presented for consideration at the Annual Meeting other than that described above. If any other business should properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment thereof, it is intended that the shares represented by properly executed proxies will be voted with respect thereto in accordance with the judgment of the persons named as agents and proxies in the enclosed form of proxy.

The Board of Directors does not intend to bring any other matters before the Annual Meeting of stockholders and has not been informed that any other matters are to be presented by others.

INTEREST OF CERTAIN PERSONS IN OR OPPOSITION TO MATTERS TO BE ACTED UPON

(a) | No officer or director of the Company has any substantial interest in the matters to be acted upon, other than his role as an officer or director of the Company.

(b) | No director of the Company has informed the Company that he intends to oppose the action taken by the Company set forth in this proxy statement.

COMPANY CONTACT INFORMATION

All inquiries regarding our Company should be addressed to our Company’s principal executive office:

U.S. Energy Corp.

1616 Voss, Suite 725

Houston, Texas 77057

Attention: Ryan L. Smith, Chief Executive Officer

41

Table of Contents

42

Table of Contents

43